PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE CITY OF CHICAGO CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

AND

VECTOR MEDIA SOUTH, LLC



Advertising on Big Belly Kiosks

RAHM EMANUEL MAYOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TERN	MS AND CONDITIONS1-
ARTI	ICLE 1. DEFINITIONS1-
1.1	Definitions1-
1.2	Interpretation2-
1.3	Incorporation of Exhibits2-
ARTI	CLE 2. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF CONSULTANT2-
2.1	Scope of Services2-
2.2	Deliverables3-
2.3	Standard of Performance3-
2.4	Personnel4-
2.5	Minority and Women's Business Enterprises Commitment5-
2.6	Insurance5-
2.7	Indemnification5-
2.8	Ownership of Documents6-
2.9	Copyright Ownership7-
2.10	Records and Audits7-
2.11	-9-
2.12	Assignments and Subcontracts10-
ARTI	CLE 3. DURATION OF AGREEMENT
3.1	Term of Performance11-
3.2	Timeliness of Performance11-
3.3	Agreement Extension Option12-
ARTI	CLE 4. COMPENSATION12-
4.1	Basis of Payment12-
4.2	Method of Payment12-
4.3	Intentionally Omitted12-
ARTI	CLE 5. INTENTIONALLY OMITTED13-
	CLE 6. COMPLIANCE WITH ALL LAWS13-
6.1	Compliance with All Laws Generally13-
6.2	Nondiscrimination13-
6.3	Inspector General15-
6.4	MacBride Ordinance15-
6.5	Business Relationships with Elected Officials15-
6.6	Chicago "Living Wage" Ordinance16-
6.7	Environmental Warranties and Representations
6.8	Prohibition on Certain Contributions

6.9	Firms Owned or Operated by Individuals with Disabilities			
6.10	Deemed Inclusion	17-		
ARTI	CLE 7. SPECIAL CONDITIONS	18-		
7.1	Warranties and Representations	18-		
7.2	Ethics	19-		
7.3	Joint and Several Liability	19-		
7.4	Business Documents	19-		
7.5 —	Conflicts of Interest	19-		
7.6	Non-Liability of Public Officials	20-		
7.7	EDS / Certification Regarding Suspension and Debarment			
ARTI	CLE 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT, REMEDIES, TERMINATION, SUSPENS	ION AND		
	RIGHT TO OFFSET	21-		
8.1	Events of Default Defined	21-		
8.2	Remedies	22-		
8.3	Intentionally Omitted	23-		
8.4	Suspension	24-		
8.5	Right to Offset	25-		
ARTIC	CLE 9. GENERAL CONDITIONS	25-		
9.1	Entire Agreement	25-		
9.2	Counterparts	26-		
9.3	Amendments	26-		
9.4	Governing Law and Jurisdiction	27-		
9.5	Severability	27-		
9.6	Assigns	27-		
9.7	Cooperation	28-		
9.8	Waiver	28-		
9.9	Independent Contractor	28-		
ARTIC	CLE 10. NOTICES	29-		
ARTICLE 11. AUTHORITY30-				
SIGNATURE PAGE(S)31-				

List of Exhibits

EXHIBIT 1	SCOPE OF SERVICES AND TIME LIMITS FOR PERFORMANCE
EXHIBIT 2	SCHEDULE OF COMPENSATION
EXHIBIT 3	SPECIAL CONDITIONS REGARDING MBE/WBE COMMITMENT
EXHIBIT 4	ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND AFFIDAVIT
EXHIBIT 5	INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS AND EVIDENCE OF INSURANCE

EXHIBIT 6LIST OF KEY PERSONNELEXHIBIT 7SAMPLE ADVERTISEMENT

AGREEMENT

This Agreement is entered into as of the <u>Jerr</u> day of <u>More</u>, 2012 ("Effective **Date**") by and between Vector Media South LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Consultant"), and the City of Chicago, a municipal corporation and home rule unit of local government existing under the Constitution of the State of Illinois, acting through its Chief Financial Officer ("City"), at Chicago, Illinois. The City and Consultant agree as follows:

TERMS AND CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS

1.1 Definitions

The following words and phrases have the following meanings for purposes of this Agreement:

"Additional Services" means those services which are within the general scope of Services of this Agreement, but beyond the description of services required under Section 2.1, and all services reasonably necessary to complete the Additional Services to the standards of performance required by this Agreement. Any Additional Services requested by the Department require the approval of the City in a written amendment under Section 9.3 of this Agreement before Consultant is obligated to perform those Additional Services and before the City becomes obligated to pay for those Additional Services.

"Agreement" means this Professional Services Agreement, including all exhibits attached to it and incorporated in it by reference, and all amendments, modifications or revisions made in accordance with its terms.

"Chief Procurement Officer" means the Chief Procurement Officer of the City and any representative duly authorized in writing to act on his behalf.

"Chief Financial Officer" or "CFO" means the Chief Financial Officer of the City, and any representative authorized in writing to act on her behalf.

"Services" means, collectively, the services, duties and responsibilities described in Article 2 and <u>Exhibit 1</u> of this Agreement and any and all work necessary to complete them or carry them out fully and to the standard of performance required in this Agreement.

"Subcontractor" means any person or entity with whom Consultant contracts to provide any part of the Services, including subcontractors and subconsultants of any tier, suppliers and materials providers, whether or not in privity with Consultant.

1.2 Interpretation

(a) The term "**include**" (in all its forms) means "include, without limitation" unless the context clearly states otherwise.

(b) All references in this Agreement to Articles, Sections or Exhibits, unless otherwise expressed or indicated are to the Articles, Sections or Exhibits of this Agreement.

(c) Words importing persons include firms, associations, partnerships, trusts, corporations and other legal entities, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.

(d) Any headings preceding the text of the Articles and Sections of this Agreement, and any table of contents or marginal notes appended to it, are solely for convenience or reference and do not constitute a part of this Agreement, nor do they affect the meaning, construction or effect of this Agreement.

(e) Words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa. Words of the masculine gender include the correlative words of the feminine and neuter genders.

(f) All references to a number of days mean calendar days, unless indicated otherwise.

1.3 Incorporation of Exhibits

The following attached Exhibits are made a part of this Agreement:

Exhibit 1	Scope of Services and Time Limits for Performance
Exhibit 2	Schedule of Compensation
Exhibit 3	Special Conditions Regarding MBE/WBE Commitment
Exhibit 4	Economic Disclosure Statement and Affidavit
Exhibit 5	Insurance Requirements and Evidence of Insurance
Exhibit 6	List of Key Personnel
Exhibit 7	Sample Advertisement

ARTICLE 2. DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF CONSULTANT

2.1 Scope of Services

This description of Services is intended to be general in nature and is neither a complete description of Consultant's Services nor a limitation on the Services that Consultant is to provide under this Agreement. Consultant must provide the Services in accordance with the standards of performance set forth in Section 2.3. The Services that Consultant must provide are described in <u>Exhibit 1</u>, Scope of Services and Time Limits for Performance.

2.2 Deliverables

In carrying out its Services, Consultant must prepare or provide to the City various Deliverables. "Deliverables" include work product, such as written reviews, recommendations, reports and analyses, produced by Consultant for the City.

The City may reject Deliverables that do not include relevant information or data, or do not include all documents or other materials specified in this Agreement or reasonably necessary for the purpose for which the City made this Agreement or for which the City intends to use the Deliverables. If the City determines that Consultant has failed to comply with the foregoing standards, it has 30 days from the discovery to notify Consultant of its failure. If Consultant does not correct the failure, if it is possible to do so, within 30 days after receipt of notice from the City specifying the failure, then the City, by written notice, may treat the failure as a default of this Agreement under Section 8.1.

Partial or incomplete Deliverables may be accepted for review only when required for a specific and well-defined purpose for the benefit of the City and when consented to in advance by the City. Such Deliverables will not be considered as satisfying the requirements of this Agreement and partial or incomplete Deliverables in no way relieve Consultant of its obligations under this Agreement.

2.3 Standard of Performance

Consultant must perform all Services required of it under this Agreement with that degree of skill, care and diligence normally shown by a consultant performing services of a scope and purpose and magnitude comparable with the nature of the Services to be provided under this Agreement. Consultant acknowledges that it is entrusted with or has access to valuable and confidential information and records of the City. Consultant agrees to be held to the standard of care of a fiduciary. Any review, approval, acceptance of Services or Deliverables or payment for any of the Services by the City does not relieve Consultant of its responsibility for the professional skill and care and technical accuracy of its Services and Deliverables. This provision in no way limits the City's rights against Consultant under this Agreement, at law or in equity.

Consultant must be appropriately licensed to perform the Services, if required by law, and must ensure that all Services that require the exercise of professional skills or judgment are accomplished by professionals qualified and competent in the applicable discipline and appropriately licensed as may be required by law. Consultant must provide copies of any such licenses. Consultant remains responsible for the professional and technical accuracy of all Services or Deliverables furnished, whether by Consultant or its Subcontractors or others on its behalf. All Deliverables must be prepared in a form and content satisfactory to the Department and delivered in a timely manner consistent with the requirements of this Agreement.

If Consultant fails to comply with the foregoing standards, Consultant must, at the City=s option, perform again, at its own expense, all Services required to be re-performed as a direct or indirect result of that failure, unless the reason is failure to have and maintain required licensure. See subsection 8.1 (b)(ii) regarding failure to comply with licensure requirements.

2.4 Personnel

(a) Adequate Staffing

Consultant must, upon receiving a fully executed copy of this Agreement, assign and maintain during the term of this Agreement and any extension of it an adequate staff of competent personnel that is fully equipped, licensed as appropriate, available as needed, qualified and assigned exclusively to perform the Services. Consultant must include among its staff the Key Personnel and positions as identified below. The level of staffing may be revised from time to time by notice in writing from Consultant to the City and with prior written consent of the City.

(b) Key Personnel

Consultant must not reassign or replace Key Personnel without the written consent of the City. "**Key Personnel**" means those job titles and the persons assigned to those positions in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.4(b). The Department may at any time in writing notify Consultant that the City will no longer accept performance of Services under this Agreement by one or more Key Personnel listed. Upon that notice Consultant must immediately suspend the key person or persons from performing Services under this Agreement and must replace him or them in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Key Personnel, if any, are identified in Exhibit 6.

(c) Salaries and Wages

Consultant and Subcontractors must pay all salaries and wages due all employees performing Services under this Agreement unconditionally and at least once a month without deduction or rebate on any account, except only for those payroll deductions that are mandatory by law or are permitted under applicable law and regulations. If in the performance of this Agreement Consultant underpays any such salaries or wages, the Comptroller for the City may withhold, out of payments due to Consultant, an amount sufficient to pay to employees underpaid the difference between the salaries or wages required to be paid under this Agreement and the salaries or wages actually paid these employees for the total number of hours worked. The amounts withheld may be disbursed by the Comptroller for and on account of Consultant to the respective employees to whom they are due. The parties acknowledge that this Section 2.4(c) is solely for the benefit of the City and that it does not grant any third party beneficiary rights.

2.5 Minority and Women's Business Enterprises Commitment

In the performance of this Agreement, including the procurement and lease of materials or equipment, Consultant must abide by the minority and women's business enterprise commitment requirements of the Municipal Code of Chicago (**AMunicipal Code@**), "2-92-420 *et seq.* (1990), except to the extent waived by the Chief Procurement Officer and the Special Conditions Regarding MBE/WBE Commitment set forth in Exhibit 3. Consultant's completed Schedules C-1 and D-1 in Exhibit 3, evidencing its compliance with this requirement, are a part of this Agreement, upon acceptance by the Chief Procurement Officer. Consultant must utilize minority and women's business enterprises at the greater of the amounts listed in those Schedules C-1 and D-1 or the percentages listed in them as applied to all payments received from the City.

2.6 Insurance

Consultant must provide and maintain at Consultant's own expense, during the term of this Agreement and any time period following expiration if Consultant is required to return and perform any of the Services or Additional Services under this Agreement, the insurance coverages and requirements specified in Exhibit 5 of this Agreement, insuring all operations related to this Agreement.

2.7 Indemnification

(a) Consultant must defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the City, its officers, representatives, elected and appointed officials, agents and employees from and against any and all Losses, including those related to:

(i) injury, death or damage of or to any person or property;

(ii) any infringement or violation of any property right (including any patent, trademark or copyright);

(iii) Consultant=s failure to perform or cause to be performed Consultant=s promises and obligations as and when required under this Agreement, including Consultant=s failure to perform its obligations to any Subcontractor;

(iv) the City=s exercise of its rights and remedies under Section 8.2 of this Agreement; and

(v) injuries to or death of any employee of Consultant or any Subcontractor under any workers compensation statute.

(b) "Losses" means, individually and collectively, liabilities of every kind, including losses, damages and reasonable costs, payments and expenses (such as, but not limited to, court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements), claims, demands, actions, suits, proceedings, judgments or settlements, any or all of which in any way arise out of or relate to Consultant=s breach of this Agreement or to Consultant=s negligent or otherwise wrongful acts or omissions or those of its officers, agents, employees, consultants, Subcontractors or licensees.

(c) At the City Corporation Counsel=s option, Consultant must defend all suits brought upon all such Losses and must pay all costs and expenses incidental to them, but the City has the right, at its option, to participate, at its own cost, in the defense of any suit, without relieving Consultant of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Any settlement must be made only with the prior written consent of the City Corporation Counsel, if the settlement requires any action on the part of the City.

(d) The indemnities in this section survive expiration or termination of this Agreement for matters occurring or arising during the term of this Agreement or as the result of or during Consultant=s performance of Services beyond the term. Consultant acknowledges that the requirements set forth in this section to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the City are apart from and not limited by the Consultant's duties under this Agreement, including the insurance requirements in Exhibit 5 of this Agreement.

2.8 Ownership of Documents

All Deliverables, data, findings or information in any form prepared, assembled or encountered by or provided to Consultant under this Agreement are property of the City, including, as further described in Section 2.9 below, all copyrights inherent in them or their preparation. During performance of its Services, Consultant is responsible for any loss or damage to the Deliverables, data, findings or information while in Consultant's or any Subcontractor's possession. Any such lost or damaged Deliverables, data, findings or information must be restored at the expense of Consultant. If not restorable, Consultant must bear the cost of replacement and of any loss suffered by the City on account of the destruction, as provided in Section 2.7.

2.9 Copyright Ownership

Consultant and the City intend that, to the extent permitted by law, the Deliverables to be produced by Consultant at the City's instance and expense under this Agreement are conclusively deemed "works made for hire" within the meaning and purview of Section 101 of the United States Copyright Act, 17 U.S.C. '101 *et seq.*, and that the City will be the sole copyright owner of the Deliverables and of all aspects, elements and components of them in which copyright can subsist, and of all rights to apply for copyright registration or prosecute any claim of infringement.

To the extent that any Deliverable does not qualify as a "work made for hire," Consultant hereby irrevocably grants, conveys, bargains, sells, assigns, transfers and delivers to the City, its successors and assigns, all right, title and interest in and to the copyrights and all U.S. and foreign copyright registrations, copyright applications and copyright renewals for them, and other intangible, intellectual property embodied in or pertaining to the Deliverables prepared for the City under this Agreement, and all goodwill relating to them, free and clear of any liens, claims or other encumbrances, to the fullest extent permitted by law. Consultant will, and will cause all of its Subcontractors, employees, agents and other persons within its control to, execute all documents and perform all acts that the City may reasonably request in order to assist the City in perfecting its rights in and to the copyrights relating to the Deliverables, at the sole expense of the City. Consultant warrants to the City, its successors and assigns, that on the date of transfer Consultant is the lawful owner of good and marketable title in and to the copyrights for the Deliverables and has the legal rights to fully assign them. Consultant further warrants that it has not assigned and will not assign any copyrights and that it has not granted and will not grant any licenses, exclusive or nonexclusive, to any other party, and that it is not a party to any other agreements or subject to any other restrictions with respect to the Deliverables. Consultant warrants that the Deliverables are complete, entire and comprehensive, and that the Deliverables constitute a work of original authorship.

As a limited exception to the terms of this Section 2.9, any copyrighted works provided to Consultant by advertisers or advertising agencies as well as all of Consultant's logos and other intellectual property shall remain the property of those respective parties and shall not become property of the City.

2.10 Records and Audits

(a) **Records**

(i) Consultant must deliver or cause to be delivered to the City all documents, including all Deliverables prepared for the City under the terms of this Agreement, promptly in accordance with the time limits prescribed in this Agreement, and if no time limit is specified, then upon reasonable demand for them or upon termination or completion of the Services under this Agreement. If Consultant fails to make such delivery upon demand, then Consultant must pay to the City any direct and actual damages the City may sustain by reason of Consultant=s failure.

(ii) Consultant must maintain any such records including Deliverables not delivered to the City or demanded by the City for a period of 5 years after the final payment made in connection with this Agreement. Consultant must not dispose of such documents following the expiration of this period without notification of and written approval from the City in accordance with Article 10.

(b) Audits

(i) Consultant and any of Consultant's Subcontractors must furnish the Department with all information that may be requested pertaining to the performance and cost of the Services. Consultant must maintain records showing actual time devoted and costs incurred. Consultant must keep books, documents, papers, records and accounts in connection with the Services open to audit, inspection, copying, abstracting and transcription and must make these records available to the City and any other interested governmental agency, at reasonable times during the performance of its Services.

(ii) To the extent that Consultant conducts any business operations separate and apart from the Services required under this Agreement using, for example, personnel, equipment, supplies or facilities also used in connection with this Agreement, then Consultant must maintain and make similarly available to the City detailed records supporting Consultant's allocation to this Agreement of the costs and expenses attributable to any such shared usages.

(iii) Consultant must maintain its books, records, documents and other evidence and adopt accounting procedures and practices sufficient to reflect properly all costs of whatever nature claimed to have been incurred and anticipated to be incurred for or in connection with the performance of this Agreement. This system of accounting must be in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and practices, consistently applied throughout.

(iv) No provision in this Agreement granting the City a right of access to records and documents is intended to impair, limit or affect any right of access to such records and documents which the City would have had in the absence of such provisions.

(v) The City may in its sole discretion audit the records of Consultant or its Subcontractors, or both, at any time during the term of this Agreement or within five years after the Agreement ends, in connection with the goods, work, or Services provided under this Agreement. Each calendar year or partial calendar year is considered an Aaudited period.@ If, as a result of any such audit, it is determined that Consultant or any of its Subcontractors has overcharged the City in the audited period, the City will notify Consultant. Consultant must then promptly reimburse the City for any amounts the City has paid Consultant due to the overcharges and also some or all of the cost of the audit, as follows:

- A. If the audit has revealed overcharges to the City representing less than 5% of the total value, based on the Agreement prices, of the goods, work, or Services provided in the audited period, then the Consultant must reimburse the City for 50% of the cost of the audit and 50% of the cost of each subsequent audit that the City conducts;
- B. If, however, the audit has revealed overcharges to the City representing 5% or more of the total value, based on the Agreement prices, of the goods, work, or Services provided in the audited period, then Consultant must reimburse the City for the full cost of the audit and of each subsequent audit.

Failure of Consultant to reimburse the City in accordance with subsection A or B above is an event of default under Section 8.1 of this Agreement, and Consultant will be liable for all of the City=s costs of collection, including any court costs and attorneys= fees.

2.11 Confidentiality

(a) All Deliverables and reports, data, findings or information in any form prepared, assembled or encountered by or provided by Consultant under this Agreement are property of the City and are confidential, except as specifically authorized in this Agreement or as may be required by law. Consultant must not allow the Deliverables to be made available to any other individual or organization without the prior written consent of the City. Further, all documents and other information provided to Consultant by the City are confidential and must not be made available to any other individual or organization without the prior written consent of the City. Consultant must

implement such measures as may be necessary to ensure that its staff and its Subcontractors are bound by the confidentiality provisions in this Agreement.

(b) In the event Consultant intends to issue any publicity news releases, Consultant must first submit the intended language to the City for input and to ensure accuracy. Consultant shall also keep the City appraised of any additional press opportunities that may arise in relation to its Services.

(c) If Consultant is presented with a request for documents by any administrative agency or with a <u>subpoena duces tecum</u> regarding any records, data or documents which may be in Consultant's possession by reason of this Agreement, Consultant must immediately give notice to the Commissioner and the Corporation Counsel for the City with the understanding that the City will have the opportunity to contest such process by any means available to it before the records, data or documents are submitted to a court or other third party. Consultant, however, is not obligated to withhold the delivery beyond the time ordered by a court or administrative agency, unless the <u>subpoena</u> or request is quashed or the time to produce is otherwise extended.

2.12 Assignments and Subcontracts

(a) Consultant must not assign, delegate or otherwise transfer all or any part of its rights or obligations under this Agreement: (i) unless otherwise provided for elsewhere in this Agreement; or (ii) without the express written consent of the Chief Financial Officer. The absence of such a provision or written consent voids the attempted assignment, delegation or transfer and is of no effect as to the Services or this Agreement. No approvals given by the Chief Financial Officer, including approvals for the use of any Subcontractors, operate to relieve Consultant of any of its obligations or liabilities under this Agreement.

(b) All Subcontractors are subject to the prior approval of the Chief Financial Officer. Approval for the use of any Subcontractor in performance of the Services is conditioned upon performance by the Subcontractor in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. If any Subcontractor fails to perform the Services in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the satisfaction of the CFO, the City has the absolute right upon written notification to immediately rescind approval and to require the performance of this Agreement by Consultant personally or through any other City-approved Subcontractor. Any approval for the use of Subcontractors in the performance of the Services under this Agreement under no circumstances operates to relieve Consultant of any of its obligations or liabilities under this Agreement.

(c) Consultant, upon entering into any agreement with a Subcontractor, must furnish upon request of the CFO a copy of its agreement. Consultant must ensure that all subcontracts contain provisions that require the Services be performed in strict accordance with the requirements of this Agreement, provide that the Subcontractors are subject to all the terms of this Agreement and are subject to the approval of the CFO. If the agreements do not prejudice any of the City's rights under this Agreement, such agreements may contain different provisions than are provided in this Agreement with respect to extensions of schedule, time of completion, payments, guarantees and matters not affecting the quality of the Services. (d) Consultant must not transfer or assign any funds or claims due or to become due under this Agreement without the prior written approval of the CFO. The attempted transfer or assignment of any funds, either in whole or in part, or any interest in them, which are due or to become due to Consultant under this Agreement, without such prior written approval, has no effect upon the City.

(e) Under '2-92-245 of the Municipal Code, the Chief Procurement Officer may make direct payments to Subcontractors for Services performed under this Agreement. Any such payment has the same effect as if the City had paid Consultant that amount directly. Such payment by the City to Consultant's Subcontractor under no circumstances operates to relieve Consultant of any of its obligations or liabilities under this Agreement. This section is solely for the benefit of the City and does not grant any third party beneficiary rights.

(f) The City reserves the right to assign or otherwise transfer all or any part of its interests under this Agreement to any successor.

ARTICLE 3. DURATION OF AGREEMENT

3.1 Term of Performance

This Agreement takes effect as of November 1, 2012 (the "Commencement Date") and continues, except as provided under Article 8, for a period of twelve (12) months, as that date may be extended under Section 3.3.

3.2 Timeliness of Performance

(a) Consultant must provide the Services and Deliverables within the time limits required under any task order or request for services pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.1 and <u>Exhibit 1.</u> Further, Consultant acknowledges that TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE and that the failure of Consultant to comply with the required time limits may result in economic or other losses to the City.

(b) Neither Consultant nor Consultant=s agents, employees or Subcontractors are entitled to any damages from the City, nor is any party entitled to be reimbursed by the City, for damages, charges or other losses or expenses incurred by Consultant by reason of delays or hindrances in the performance of the Services, whether or not caused by the City.

3.3 Agreement Extension Option

The Agreement will be in effect for the dates indicated herein for the initial twelve (12) month contract period. No less than sixty (60) days prior to the expiration of the initial contract period, the parties may agree to extend this Agreement for up to twelve (12) additional months, under the same terms and conditions as this original Agreement.

ARTICLE 4. COMPENSATION

4.1 Basis of Payment

The Consultant will be compensated according to the Schedule of Compensation in the attached <u>Exhibit 2</u> for the completion of the Services in accordance with this Agreement, including the standard of performance in Section 2.3.

4.2 Method of Payment

Compensation will be solely as outlined in the Schedule of Compensation in <u>Exhibit 2</u>, and Consultant is not entitled to any other compensation for the Services.

ARTICLE 5. INTENTIONALLY OMITTED.

ARTICLE 6. COMPLIANCE WITH ALL LAWS

6.1 Compliance with All Laws Generally

(a) Consultant must observe and comply with all applicable federal, state, county and municipal laws, statutes, ordinances and executive orders, in effect now or later and whether or not they appear in this Agreement, including those set forth in this Article 6, and Consultant must pay all taxes and obtain all licenses, certificates and other authorizations required by them. Consultant must require all Subcontractors to do so, also. Further, Consultant must execute an Economic Disclosure Statement and Affidavit ("EDS") in the form attached to this Agreement as Exhibit 4. Notwithstanding acceptance by the City of the EDS, Consultant=s failure in the EDS to include all information required under the Municipal Code renders this Agreement voidable at the option of the City. Consultant must promptly update its EDS(s) on file with the City whenever any information or response provided in the EDS(s) is no longer complete and accurate. Contractor agrees that Contractor's failure to maintain current throughout the term and any extensions of the term, the disclosures and information pertaining to ineligibility to do business with the City under Chapter 1-23 of the Municipal Code, as such is required under Sec. 2-154-020, shall constitute an event of default.

(b) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, references to a statute or law are considered to be a reference to (i) the statute or law as it may be amended from time to time; (ii) all regulations and rules pertaining to or promulgated pursuant to the statute or law; and (iii) all future statutes, laws, regulations, rules and executive orders pertaining to the same or similar subject matter.

6.2 Nondiscrimination

(a) **Consultant**

Consultant must comply with applicable federal, state, and local laws and related regulations prohibiting discrimination against individuals and groups. If this Agreement is federally funded in whole or in part, additional provisions related to nondiscrimination may be set forth in <u>Exhibit 8</u>.

(i) **Federal Requirements**

Consultant must not engage in unlawful employment practices, such as (1) failing or refusing to hire or discharging any individual, or otherwise discriminating against any individual with respect to compensation or the terms, conditions, or privileges of the individual=s employment, because of the individual's race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap/disability or national origin; or (2) limiting, segregating or classifying Consultant=s employees or applicants for employment in any way that would deprive or tend to deprive any individual of employment opportunities or otherwise adversely affect the individual=s status as an employee, because of the individual's race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap/disability or national origin.

Consultant must comply with, and the procedures Consultant utilizes and the Services Consultant provides under this Agreement must comply with, the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. sec. 2000e *et seq.* (1981), as amended and the Civil Rights Act of 1991, P.L. 102-166. Attention is called to: Exec. Order No. 11246, 30 Fed. Reg. 12,319 (1965), reprinted in 42 U.S.C. 2000e note, as amended by Exec. Order No. 11375, 32 Fed. Reg. 14,303 (1967) and by Exec. Order No. 12086, 43 Fed. Reg. 46,501 (1978); Age Discrimination Act, 42 U.S.C. "6101-6106 (1981); Age Discrimination in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. "621-34; Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U.S.C. "793-794 (1981); Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. '12101 *et seq.*; 41 C.F.R. Part 60 *et seq.* (1990); and all other applicable federal statutes, regulations and other laws.

(ii) State Requirements

Consultant must comply with, and the procedures Consultant utilizes and the Services Consultant provides under this Agreement must comply with, the Illinois Human Rights Act, 775 ILCS 5/1-101 *et seq.* (1990), as amended and any rules and regulations promulgated in accordance with it, including the Equal Employment Opportunity Clause, 44 Ill. Admin. Code ' 750 Appendix A. Furthermore, Consultant must comply with the Public Works Employment Discrimination Act, 775 ILCS 10/0.01 *et seq.* (1990), as amended, and all other applicable state statutes, regulations and other laws.

(iii) City Requirements

Consultant must comply with, and the procedures Consultant utilizes and the Services Consultant provides under this Agreement must comply with, the Chicago Human Rights Ordinance, ch. 2-160, Section 2-160-010 *et seq.* of the Municipal Code of Chicago (1990), as amended, and all other applicable City ordinances and rules.

(b) **Subcontractors**

Consultant must incorporate all of this Section 6.2 by reference in all agreements entered into with any suppliers of materials, furnisher of services, Subcontractors of any tier, and labor organizations that furnish skilled, unskilled and craft union skilled labor, or that may provide any such materials, labor or services in connection with this Agreement. Further, Consultant must furnish and must cause each of its Subcontractor(s) to furnish such reports and information as requested by the federal, state, and local agencies charged with enforcing such laws and regulations, including the Chicago Commission on Human Relations.

6.3 Inspector General

It is the duty of any bidder, proposer or Consultant, all Subcontractors, every applicant for certification of eligibility for a City contract or program, and all officers, directors, agents, partners and employees of any bidder, proposer, Consultant, Subcontractor or such applicant to cooperate with the Legislative Inspector General or the Inspector General in any investigation or hearing, if applicable, undertaken pursuant to Chapters 2-55 or 2-56, respectively, of the Municipal Code. Consultant understands and will abide by all provisions of Chapters 2-55 and 2-56 of the Municipal Code. All subcontracts must inform Subcontractors of the provision and require understanding and compliance with it.

6.4 MacBride Ordinance

The City of Chicago through the passage of the MacBride Principles Ordinance seeks to promote fair and equal employment opportunities and labor practices for religious minorities in Northern Ireland and provide a better working environment for all citizens in Northern Ireland.

In accordance with Section 2-92-580 of the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago, if Consultant conducts any business operations in Northern Ireland, the Consultant must make all reasonable and good faith efforts to conduct any business operations in Northern Ireland in accordance with the MacBride Principles for Northern Ireland as defined in Illinois Public Act 85-1390 (1988 Ill. Laws 3220).

The provisions of this Section 6.4 do not apply to contracts for which the City receives funds administered by the United States Department of Transportation, except to the extent Congress has directed that the Department of Transportation not withhold funds from states and localities that choose to implement selective purchasing policies based on agreement to comply with the MacBride Principles for Northern Ireland, or to the extent that such funds are not otherwise withheld by the Department of Transportation.

6.5 **Business Relationships with Elected Officials**

Pursuant to Section 2-156-030(b) of the Municipal Code, it is illegal for any elected official of the City, or any person acting at the direction of such official, to contact, either orally or in writing, any other City official or employee with respect to any matter involving any person with whom the elected official has a business relationship, or to participate in any discussion in any City Council committee hearing or in any City Council meeting or to vote on any matter involving the person with whom an elected official has a business relationship. **Violation of Section 2-156-030(b) by any elected official with respect to this Agreement is grounds for termination of this Agreement.** The term business relationship is defined as set forth in '2-156-080 of the Municipal Code.

Section 2-156-080 defines a "**business relationship**" as any contractual or other private business dealing of an official, or his or her spouse, or of any entity in which an official or his or her spouse has a financial interest, with a person or entity which entitles an official to compensation or payment in the amount of \$2,500 or more in a calendar year; provided, however, a financial interest shall not include: (i) any ownership through purchase at fair market value or inheritance of less than one percent of the share of a corporation, or any corporate subsidiary, parent or affiliate thereof, regardless of the value of or dividends on such shares, if such shares are registered on a securities exchange pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; (ii) the authorized compensation paid to an official or employee for his office or employment; (iii) any economic benefit provided equally to all residents of the City; (iv) a time or demand deposit in a financial institution; or (v) an endowment or insurance policy or annuity contract purchased from an insurance company. A Acontractual or other private business dealing@ shall not include any employment relationship of an official=s spouse with an entity when such spouse has no discretion concerning or input relating to the relationship between that entity and the City.

6.6 Chicago "Living Wage" Ordinance

(a) Section 2-92-610 of the Municipal Code provides for a living wage for certain categories of workers employed in the performance of City contracts, specifically non-City employed security guards, parking attendants, day laborers, home and health care workers, cashiers, elevator operators, custodial workers and clerical workers ("Covered Employees"). Accordingly, pursuant to Section 2-92-610 and regulations promulgated under it:

(i) If Consultant has 25 or more full-time employees, and

(ii) If at any time during the performance of this Agreement, Consultant and/or any Subcontractor or any other entity that provides any portion of the Services (collectively "**Performing Parties**") uses 25 or more full-time security guards, or any number of other full-time Covered Employees, then

(iii) Consultant must pay its Covered Employees, and must ensure that all other Performing Parties pay their Covered Employees, not less than the minimum hourly rate as determined in accordance with this provision (the "**Base Wage**") for all Services performed under this Agreement.

(b) Consultant=s obligation to pay, and to ensure payment of, the Base Wage will begin at any time during the term of this Agreement when the conditions set forth in (a)(i) and (a)(ii) above are met, and will continue until the end of the term of this Agreement.

(c) As of July 1, 2011, the Base Wage is \$11.18 per hour, and each July 1 thereafter, the Base Wage will be adjusted using the most recent federal poverty guidelines for a family of four as published annually by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, to constitute the following: the poverty guidelines for a family of four divided by 2000 hours or the current base wage, whichever is higher. The currently applicable Base Wage is available from the Department of Procurement Services. At all times during the term of this Agreement, Consultant and all other Performing Parties must pay the Base Wage (as adjusted in accordance with the above). If the payment of prevailing wages is required for Services done under this Agreement, and the prevailing wages for Covered Employees are higher than the Base Wage, then Consultant and all other Performing Parties must pay the prevailing wage rates.

(d) Consultant must include provisions in all subcontracts requiring its Subcontractors to pay the Base Wage to Covered Employees. Consultant agrees to provide the City with documentation acceptable to the Chief Procurement Officer demonstrating that all Covered Employees, whether employed by Consultant or by a Subcontractor, have been paid the Base Wage, upon the City=s request for such documentation. The City may independently audit Consultant and/or Subcontractors to verify compliance with this section. Failure to comply with the requirements of this section will be an event of default under this Agreement, and further, failure to comply may result in ineligibility for any award of a City contract or subcontract for up to 3 years.

(e) Not-for-Profit Corporations: If Consultant is a corporation having federal tax-exempt status under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code and is recognized under Illinois not-for-profit law, then the provisions of subsections (a) through (d) above do not apply.

6.7 Environmental Warranties and Representations

In accordance with Section 11-4-1600(e) of the Municipal Code of Chicago, Consultant warrants and represents that it, and to the best of its knowledge, its subcontractors have not violated and are not in violation of the following sections of the Code (collectively, the Waste Sections):

7-28-390 Dumping on public way;

7-28-440 Dumping on real estate without permit;

11-4-1410 Disposal in waters prohibited;

11-4-1420 Ballast tank, bilge tank or other discharge;

11-4-1450 Gas manufacturing residue;

11-4-1500 Treatment and disposal of solid or liquid waste;

11-4-1530 Compliance with rules and regulations required;

11-4-1550 Operational requirements; and

11-4-1560 Screening requirements.

During the period while this Agreement is executory, Consultant=s or any subcontractor=s violation of the Waste Sections, whether or not relating to the performance of this Agreement, constitutes a breach of and an event of default under this Agreement, for which the opportunity to cure, if curable, will be granted only at the sole discretion of the Chief Procurement Officer. Such breach and default entitles the City to all remedies under the Agreement, at law or in equity.

This section does not limit Consultant=s and its subcontractors= duty to comply with all applicable federal, state, county and municipal laws, statutes, ordinances and executive orders, in effect now or later, and whether or not they appear in this Agreement.

Non-compliance with these terms and conditions may be used by the City as grounds for the termination of this Agreement, and may further affect Consultant's eligibility for future contract awards.

6.8 Prohibition on Certain Contributions, Mayoral Executive Order 2011-4

No Contractor or any person or entity who directly or indirectly has an ownership or beneficial interest in Contractor of more than 7.5% ("Owners"), spouses and domestic partners of such Owners, Contractor's Subcontractors, any person or entity who directly or indirectly has an ownership or beneficial interest in any Subcontractor of more than 7.5% ("Sub-owners") and spouses and domestic partners of such Sub-owners (Contractor and all the other preceding classes of persons and entities are together, the "Identified Parties"), shall make a contribution of any amount to the Mayor of the City of Chicago (the "Mayor") or to his political fundraising committee during (i) the bid or other solicitation process for this Contract or Other Contract, including while this Contract or Other Contract is executory, (ii) the term of this Contract or any Other Contract between City and Contractor, and/or (iii) any period in which an extension of this Contract or Other Contract with the City is being sought or negotiated.

Contractor represents and warrants that since the date of public advertisement of the specification, request for qualifications, request for proposals or request for information (or any combination of those requests) or, if not competitively procured, from the date the City approached the Contractor or the date the Contractor approached the City, as applicable, regarding the formulation of this Contract, no Identified Parties have made a contribution of any amount to the Mayor or to his political fundraising committee.

Contractor shall not: (a) coerce, compel or intimidate its employees to make a contribution of any amount to the Mayor or to the Mayor's political fundraising committee; (b) reimburse its employees for a contribution of any amount made to the Mayor or to the Mayor's political fundraising committee; or (c) bundle or solicit others to bundle contributions to the Mayor or to his political fundraising committee.

The Identified Parties must not engage in any conduct whatsoever designed to intentionally violate this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 or to entice, direct or solicit others to intentionally violate this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4.

Violation of, non-compliance with, misrepresentation with respect to, or breach of any covenant or warranty under this provision or violation of Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 constitutes a breach and default under this Contract, and under any Other Contract for which no opportunity to cure will be granted. Such breach and default entitles the City to all remedies (including without limitation termination for default) under this Contract, under Other Contract, at law and in equity. This provision amends any Other Contract and supersedes any inconsistent provision contained therein.

If Contractor violates this provision or Mayoral Executive Order No. 2011-4 prior to award of the Contract resulting from this specification, the CPO may reject Contractor's bid.

For purposes of this provision:

"Other Contract" means any agreement entered into between the Contractor and the City that is (i) formed under the authority of MCC Ch. 2-92; (ii) for the purchase, sale or lease of real or personal property; or (iii) for materials, supplies, equipment or services which are approved and/or authorized by the City Council.

"Contribution" means a "political contribution" as defined in MCC Ch. 2-156, as amended.

"Political fundraising committee" means a "political fundraising committee" as defined in MCC Ch. 2-156, as amended.

6.9 Firms Owned or Operated by Individuals with Disabilities

The City encourages consultants to use Subcontractors that are firms owned or operated by individuals with disabilities, as defined by Section 2-92-586 of the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago, where not otherwise prohibited by federal or state law.

6. 10 Ineligibility to do Business with City.

Failure by the Contractor or any Controlling Person (defined in Section 1-23-010 of the Municipal Code) thereof to maintain eligibility to do business with the City in violation of Section 1-23-030 of the Municipal Code shall render this Contract voidable or subject to termination, at the option of the Chief Procurement Officer. Contractor agrees that Contractor's failure to maintain eligibility (or failure by Controlling Persons to maintain eligibility) to do business with the City in violation of Section 1-23-030 of the Municipal Code shall constitute an event of default.

6.11 Deemed Inclusion

Provisions required by law, ordinances, rules, regulations, or executive orders to be inserted in this Agreement are deemed inserted in this Agreement whether or not they appear in this Agreement or, upon application by either party, this Agreement will be amended to make the insertion; however, in no event will the failure to insert the provisions before or after this Agreement is signed prevent its enforcement.

ARTICLE 7. SPECIAL CONDITIONS

7.1 Warranties and Representations

In connection with signing and carrying out this Agreement, Consultant:

(a) warrants that Consultant is appropriately licensed under Illinois law to perform the Services required under this Agreement and will perform no Services for which a professional license is required by law and for which Consultant is not appropriately licensed;

(b) warrants it is financially solvent; it and each of its employees, agents and Subcontractors of any tier are competent to perform the Services required under this Agreement; and Consultant is legally authorized to execute and perform or cause to be performed this Agreement under the terms and conditions stated in this Agreement;

(c) warrants that it will not knowingly use the services of any ineligible contractor or Subcontractor for any purpose in the performance of its Services under this Agreement;

(d) warrants that Consultant and its Subcontractors are not in default at the time this Agreement is signed, and have not been deemed by the City to have, within 5 years immediately preceding the date of this Agreement, been found to be in default on any contract awarded by the City;

(e) represents that it has carefully examined and analyzed the provisions and requirements of this Agreement; it understands the nature of the Services required; from its own analysis it has satisfied itself as to the nature of all things needed for the performance of this Agreement; this Agreement is feasible of performance in accordance with all of its provisions and requirements, and Consultant warrants it can and will perform, or cause to be performed, the Services in strict accordance with the provisions and requirements of this Agreement;

(f) represents that Consultant and, to the best of its knowledge, its Subcontractors are not in violation of the provisions of '2-92-320 of the Municipal Code, and in connection with it, and additionally in connection with the Illinois Criminal Code, 720 ILCS 5/33E as amended, and the Illinois Municipal Code, 65 ILCS 5/11-42.1-1;

(g) acknowledges that any certification, affidavit or acknowledgment made under oath in connection with this Agreement is made under penalty of perjury and, if false, is also cause for termination under Sections 8.2 and 8.3 of this Agreement; and

(h) warrants and represents that neither Consultant nor an Affiliate of Consultant

(as defined below) appears on the Specially Designated Nationals List, the Denied Persons List, the unverified List, the Entity List, or the Debarred List as maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or by the Bureau of Industry and Security of the U.S. Department of Commerce (or their successors), or on any other list of persons or entities with which the City may not do business under any applicable law, rule, regulation, order or judgment. AAffiliate of Consultant@means a person or entity that directly (or indirectly through one or more intermediaries) controls, is controlled by or is under common control with Consultant. A person or entity will be deemed to be controlled by another person or entity if it is controlled in any manner whatsoever that results in control in fact by that other person or entity (either acting individually or acting jointly or in concert with others) whether directly or indirectly and whether through share ownership, a trust, a contract or otherwise.

7.2 Ethics

(a) In addition to the foregoing warranties and representations, Consultant warrants:

(i) no officer, agent or employee of the City is employed by Consultant or has a financial interest directly or indirectly in this Agreement or the compensation to be paid under this Agreement except as may be permitted in writing by the Board of Ethics established under Chapter 2-156 of the Municipal Code.

(ii) no payment, gratuity or offer of employment will be made in connection with this Agreement by or on behalf of any Subcontractors to Consultant or higher tier Subcontractors or anyone associated with them, as an inducement for the award of a subcontract or order.

(b) Consultant further acknowledges that any Agreement entered into, negotiated or performed in violation of any of the provisions of Chapter 2-156 is voidable as to the City.

7.3 Joint and Several Liability

If Consultant, or its successors or assigns, if any, is comprised of more than one individual or other legal entity (or a combination of them), then under this Agreement, each and without limitation every obligation or undertaking in this Agreement to be fulfilled or performed by Consultant is the joint and several obligation or undertaking of each such individual or other legal entity.

7.4 **Business Documents**

At the request of the City, Consultant must provide copies of its latest articles of incorporation, by-laws and resolutions, or partnership or joint venture agreement, as applicable.

7.5 Conflicts of Interest

(a) No member of the governing body of the City or other unit of government and no

other officer, employee or agent of the City or other unit of government who exercises any functions or responsibilities in connection with the Services to which this Agreement pertains is permitted to have any personal interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement. No member of or delegate to the Congress of the United States or the Illinois General Assembly and no alderman of the City or City employee is allowed to be admitted to any share or part of this Agreement or to any financial benefit to arise from it.

(b) Consultant represents that it, and to the best of its knowledge, its Subcontractors if any (Consultant and Subcontractors will be collectively referred to in this Section 7.5 as "Consulting Parties"), presently have no direct or indirect interest and will not acquire any direct or indirect interest in any project or contract that would conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of its Services under this Agreement.

(c) Upon the request of the City, Consulting Parties must disclose to the City their past client lists and the names of any clients with whom they have an ongoing relationship. Consulting Parties are not permitted to perform any Services for the City on applications or other documents submitted to the City by any of Consulting Parties = past or present clients. If Consulting Parties become aware of a conflict, they must immediately stop work on the assignment causing the conflict and notify the City.

(d) Without limiting the foregoing, if the Consulting Parties assist the City in determining the advisability or feasibility of a project or in recommending, researching, preparing, drafting or issuing a request for proposals or bid specifications for a project, the Consulting Parties must not participate, directly or indirectly, as a prime, subcontractor or joint venturer in that project or in the preparation of a proposal or bid for that project during the term of this Agreement or afterwards. The Consulting Parties may, however, assist the City in reviewing the proposals or bids for the project if none of the Consulting Parties have a relationship with the persons or entities that submitted the proposals or bids for that project.

(e) Further, Consulting Parties must not assign any person having any conflicting interest to perform any Services under this Agreement or have access to any confidential information, as described in Section 2.11 of this Agreement. If the City, by the Commissioner in his reasonable judgment, determines that any of Consulting Parties' services for others conflict with the Services that Consulting Parties are to render for the City under this Agreement, Consulting Parties must terminate such other services immediately upon request of the City.

(f) Furthermore, if any federal funds are to be used to compensate or reimburse Consultant under this Agreement, Consultant represents that it is and will remain in compliance with federal restrictions on lobbying set forth in Section 319 of the Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Act for Fiscal Year 1990, 31 U.S.C. '1352, and related rules and regulations set forth at 54 Fed. Reg. 52,309 ff. (1989), as amended. If federal funds are to be used, Consultant must execute a Certification Regarding Lobbying, which is part of the EDS and incorporated by reference as if fully set forth here.

7.6 Non-Liability of Public Officials

Consultant and any assignee or Subcontractor of Consultant must not charge any official, employee or agent of the City personally with any liability or expenses of defense or hold any official, employee or agent of the City personally liable to them under any term or provision of this Agreement or because of the City's execution, attempted execution or any breach of this Agreement.

7.7 EDS / Certification Regarding Suspension and Debarment

Consultant certifies, as further evidenced in the EDS attached as <u>Exhibit 4</u>, by its acceptance of this Agreement that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any federal department or agency. Consultant further agrees by executing this Agreement that it will include this clause without modification in all lower tier transactions, solicitations, proposals, contracts and subcontracts. If Consultant or any lower tier participant is unable to certify to this statement, it must attach an explanation to the Agreement.

ARTICLE 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT, REMEDIES, TERMINATION, SUSPENSION AND RIGHT TO OFFSET

8.1 Events of Default Defined

The following constitute events of default:

(a) Any material misrepresentation, whether negligent or willful and whether in the inducement or in the performance, made by Consultant to the City.

(b) Consultant's material failure to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement including the following:

(i) Failure to perform the Services with sufficient personnel and equipment or with sufficient material to ensure the timely performance of the Services;

(ii) Failure to have and maintain all professional licenses required by law to perform the Services;

(iii) Failure to timely perform the Services;

(iv) Failure to perform the Services in a manner reasonably satisfactory to the CFO or inability to perform the Services satisfactorily as a result of insolvency, filing for bankruptcy or assignment for the benefit of creditors;

(v) Failure to promptly re-perform, as required, within a reasonable time and at no cost to the City, Services that are rejected as erroneous or unsatisfactory;

(vi) Discontinuance of the Services for reasons within Consultant's reasonable control;

(vii) Failure to comply with Section 6.1 in the performance of the Agreement;

(viii) Failure promptly to update EDS(s) furnished in connection with this Agreement when the information or responses contained in it or them is no longer complete or accurate;

(ix) Failure to comply with any other material term of this Agreement, including the provisions concerning insurance and nondiscrimination; and

(x) Any other acts specifically stated in this Agreement as constituting an act of default.

(c) Any change in ownership or control of Consultant without the prior written approval of the CFO (when such prior approval is permissible by law), which approval the CFO will not unreasonably withhold.

(d) Consultant's default under any other agreement it may presently have or may enter into with the City for the duration of this Agreement. Consultant acknowledges that in the event of a default under this Agreement the City may also declare a default under any such other agreements.

(e) Consultant=s violation of City ordinance(s) unrelated to performance under the Agreement such that, in the opinion of the CFO, it indicates a willful or reckless disregard for City laws and regulations.

8.2 **Remedies**

(a) Notices. The occurrence of any event of default permits the City, at the City=s sole option, to declare Consultant in default. The CFO may in her sole discretion give Consultant an opportunity to cure the default within a certain period of time, which period of time must not exceed 30 days unless extended by the CFO. Whether to declare Consultant in default is within the sole discretion of the CFO and neither that decision nor the factual basis for it is subject to review or challenge under the Disputes provision of this Agreement.

The CFO will give Consultant written notice of the default, either in the form of a cure notice ("**Cure Notice**"), or, if no opportunity to cure will be granted, a default notice ("**Default Notice**"). If the CFO gives a Default Notice, she will also indicate any present intent he may have to terminate this Agreement, and the decision to terminate is final and effective upon giving the notice. If the CFO decides not to terminate, this decision will not preclude her from later deciding to terminate the Agreement in a later notice, which will be final and effective upon the giving of the notice or on the

date set forth in the notice, whichever is later. The CFO may give a Default Notice if Consultant fails to effect a cure within the cure period given in a Cure Notice. When a Default Notice with intent to terminate is given as provided in this Section 8.2 and Article 10, Consultant must discontinue any Services, unless otherwise directed in the notice, and deliver all materials accumulated in the performance of this Agreement, whether completed or in the process, to the City.

(b) Exercise of Remedies. After giving a Default Notice, the City may invoke any or all of the following remedies:

(i) The right to take over and complete the Services, or any part of them, at Consultant=s expense and as agent for Consultant, either directly or through others, and bill Consultant for the cost of the Services, and Consultant must pay the difference between the total amount of this bill and the amount the City would have paid Consultant under the terms and conditions of this Agreement for the Services that were assumed by the City as agent for Consultant under this Section 8.2;

(ii) The right to terminate this Agreement as to any or all of the Services yet to be performed effective at a time specified by the City;

(iii) The right of specific performance, an injunction or any other appropriate equitable remedy;

(iv) The right to money damages;

(v) The right to withhold all or any part of Consultant's compensation under this Agreement;

(vi) The right to deem Consultant non-responsible in future contracts to be awarded by the City;

(vii) The right to declare default on any other contract or agreement Consultant may have with the City.

(c) City=s Reservation of Rights. If the CFO considers it to be in the City=s best interests, she may elect not to declare default or to terminate this Agreement. The parties acknowledge that this provision is solely for the benefit of the City and that if the City permits Consultant to continue to provide the Services despite one or more events of default, Consultant is in no way relieved of any of its responsibilities, duties or obligations under this Agreement, nor does the City waive or relinquish any of its rights.

(d) Non-Exclusivity of Remedies. The remedies under the terms of this Agreement are not intended to be exclusive of any other remedies provided, but each and every such remedy is cumulative and is in addition to any other remedies, existing now or later, at law, in equity or by statute. No delay or omission to exercise any right or power accruing upon any event of default impairs any such right or power, nor is it a waiver of any event of default nor acquiescence in it, and every such right and power may be exercised from time to time and as often as the City considers expedient.

8.3 Intentionally Omitted

8.4 Suspension

The City may at any time request that Consultant suspend its Services, or any part of them, by giving 15 days prior written notice to Consultant or upon informal oral, or even no notice, in the event of emergency. No costs incurred after the effective date of such suspension are allowed. Consultant must promptly resume its performance of the Services under the same terms and conditions as stated in this Agreement upon written notice by the Chief Procurement Officer and such equitable extension of time as may be mutually agreed upon by the Chief Procurement Officer and Consultant when necessary for continuation or completion of Services. Any additional costs or expenses actually incurred by Consultant as a result of recommencing the Services must be treated in accordance with the compensation provisions under Article 4 of this Agreement.

No suspension of this Agreement is permitted in the aggregate to exceed a period of 45 days within any one year of this Agreement.

8.5 Right to Offset

(a) In connection with Consultant=s performance under this Agreement, the City may offset any incremental costs and other damages the City incurs in any or all of the following circumstances:

(i) if the City terminates this Agreement for default or any other reason resulting from Consultant=s performance or non-performance;

(ii) if the City exercises any of its remedies under Section 8.2 of this Agreement;

(iii) if the City has any credits due or has made any overpayments under this Agreement.

The City may offset these incremental costs and other damages by use of any payment due for Services completed before the City terminated this Agreement or before the City exercised any remedies. If the amount offset is insufficient to cover those incremental costs and other damages, Consultant is liable for and must promptly remit to the City the balance upon written demand for it. This right to offset is in addition to and not a limitation of any other remedies available to the City.

(b) As provided under '2-92-380 of the Municipal Code, the City may set off from Consultant=s compensation under this Agreement an amount equal to the amount of the fines and

penalties for each *outstanding parking violation complaint* and the amount of any *debt* owed by Consultant to the City as those italicized terms are defined in the Municipal Code.

(c) In connection with any liquidated or unliquidated claims against Consultant, and without breaching this Agreement, the City may set off a portion of the price or compensation due under this Agreement in an amount equal to the amount of any liquidated or unliquidated claims that the City has against Consultant unrelated to this Agreement. When the City=s claims against Consultant are finally adjudicated in a court of competent jurisdiction or otherwise resolved, the City will reimburse Consultant to the extent of the amount the City has offset against this Agreement inconsistently with such determination or resolution.

ARTICLE 9. GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 9.1 Entire Agreement
- (a) **General**

This Agreement, and the exhibits attached to it and incorporated in it, constitute the entire agreement between the parties and no other terms, conditions, warranties, inducements, considerations, promises or interpretations are implied or impressed upon this Agreement that are not addressed in this Agreement.

(b) No Collateral Agreements

Consultant acknowledges that, except only for those representations, statements or promises contained in this Agreement and any exhibits attached to it and incorporated by reference in it, no representation, statement or promise, oral or in writing, of any kind whatsoever, by the City, its officials, agents or employees, has induced Consultant to enter into this Agreement or has been relied upon by Consultant, including any with reference to: (i) the meaning, correctness, suitability or completeness of any provisions or requirements of this Agreement; (ii) the nature of the Services to be performed; (iii) the nature, quantity, quality or volume of any materials, equipment, labor and other facilities needed for the performance of this Agreement; (iv) the general conditions which may in any way affect this Agreement or its performance; (v) the compensation provisions of this Agreement; or (vi) any other matters, whether similar to or different from those referred to in (i) through (vi) immediately above, affecting or having any connection with this Agreement, its negotiation, any discussions of its performance or those employed or connected or concerned with it.

(c) No Omissions

Consultant acknowledges that Consultant was given ample opportunity and time and was requested by the City to review thoroughly all documents forming this Agreement before signing this Agreement in order that it might request inclusion in this Agreement of any statement, representation, promise or provision that it desired or on that it wished to place reliance. Consultant did so review those documents, and either every such statement, representation, promise or provision

has been included in this Agreement or else, if omitted, Consultant relinquishes the benefit of any such omitted statement, representation, promise or provision and is willing to perform this Agreement in its entirety without claiming reliance on it or making any other claim on account of its omission.

9.2 Counterparts

This Agreement is comprised of several identical counterparts, each to be fully signed by the parties and each to be considered an original having identical legal effect.

9.3 Amendments

Except as provided in Section 3.3 of this Agreement, no changes, amendments, modifications or discharge of this Agreement, or any part of it are valid unless in writing and signed by the authorized agent of Consultant and by the CFO or their respective successors and assigns. The City incurs no liability for Additional Services without a written amendment to this Agreement under this Section 9.3.

Whenever under this Agreement Consultant is required to obtain the City=s prior written approval, the effect of any approval that may be granted pursuant to Consultant's request is prospective only from the later of the date approval was requested or the date on which the action for which the approval was sought is to begin. In no event is approval permitted to apply retroactively to a date before the approval was requested.

9.4 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

This Agreement is governed as to performance and interpretation in accordance with the laws of the State of Illinois.

Consultant irrevocably submits itself to the original jurisdiction of those courts located within the County of Cook, State of Illinois, with regard to any controversy arising out of, relating to, or in any way concerning the execution or performance of this Agreement. Service of process on Consultant may be made, at the option of the City, either by registered or certified mail addressed to the applicable office as provided for in this Agreement, by registered or certified mail addressed to the office actually maintained by Consultant, or by personal delivery on any officer, director, or managing or general agent of Consultant. If any action is brought by Consultant against the City concerning this Agreement, the action must be brought only in those courts located within the County of Cook, State of Illinois.

9.5 Severability

If any provision of this Agreement is held or deemed to be or is in fact invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable as applied in any particular case in any jurisdiction or in all cases because it conflicts with any other provision or provisions of this Agreement or of any constitution, statute, ordinance, rule of law or public policy, or for any other reason, those circumstances do not have the effect of rendering the provision in question invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable in any other case or circumstances, or of rendering any other provision or provisions in this Agreement invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable to any extent whatsoever. The invalidity, illegality, inoperativeness or unenforceability of any one or more phrases, sentences, clauses or sections in this Agreement does not affect the remaining portions of this Agreement or any part of it.

9.6 Assigns

All of the terms and conditions of this Agreement are binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties and their respective legal representatives, successors and assigns.

9.7 Cooperation

Consultant must at all times cooperate fully with the City and act in the City's best interests. If this Agreement is terminated for any reason, or if it is to expire on its own terms, Consultant must make every effort to ensure an orderly transition to another provider of the Services, if any, orderly demobilization of its own operations in connection with the Services, uninterrupted provision of Services during any transition period and must otherwise comply with the reasonable requests and requirements of the Department in connection with the termination or expiration.

9.8 Waiver

Nothing in this Agreement authorizes the waiver of a requirement or condition contrary to law or ordinance or that would result in or promote the violation of any federal, state or local law or ordinance.

Whenever under this Agreement the City by a proper authority waives Consultant's performance in any respect or waives a requirement or condition to either the City's or Consultant's performance, the waiver so granted, whether express or implied, only applies to the particular instance and is not a waiver forever or for subsequent instances of the performance, requirement or condition. No such waiver is a modification of this Agreement regardless of the number of times the City may have waived the performance, requirement or condition. Such waivers must be provided to Consultant in writing.

9.9 Independent Contractor

(a) This Agreement is not intended to and does not constitute, create, give rise to, or otherwise recognize a joint venture, partnership, corporation or other formal business association or organization of any kind between Consultant and the City. The rights and the obligations of the parties are only those set forth in this Agreement. Consultant must perform under this Agreement as an independent contractor and not as a representative, employee, agent, or partner of the City.

(b) This Agreement is between the City and an independent contractor and, if Consultant is an individual, nothing provided for under this Agreement constitutes or implies an employeremployee relationship such that:

(i) The City will not be liable under or by reason of this Agreement for the payment of any compensation award or damages in connection with the Consultant performing the Services required under this Agreement.

(ii) Consultant is not entitled to membership in any City Pension Fund, Group Medical Insurance Program, Group Dental Program, Group Vision Care, Group Life Insurance Program, Deferred Income Program, vacation, sick leave, extended sick leave, or any other benefits ordinarily provided to individuals employed and paid through the regular payrolls of the City.

(iii) The City is not required to deduct or withhold any taxes, FICA or other deductions from any compensation provided to Consultant.

(c)(i) The City is subject to the May 31, 2007 Order entitled "Agreed Settlement Order and Accord" (the "Shakman Accord") and the June 24, 2011 "City of Chicago Hiring Plan" (the "City Hiring Plan") entered in Shakman v. Democratic Organization of Cook County, Case No 69 C 2145 (United State District Court for the Northern District of Illinois). Among other things, the Shakman Accord and the City Hiring Plan prohibit the City from hiring persons as governmental employees in non-exempt positions on the basis of political reasons or factors.

(ii) Consultant is aware that City policy prohibits City employees from directing any individual to apply for a position with Consultant, either as an employee or as a subcontractor, and from directing Consultant to hire an individual as an employee or as a subcontractor. Accordingly, Consultant must follow its own hiring and contracting procedures, without being influenced by City employees. Any and all personnel provided by Consultant under this Agreement are employees or subcontractors of Consultant, not employees of the City of Chicago. This Agreement is not intended to and does not constitute, create, give rise to, or otherwise recognize an employee-employee relationship of any kind between the City and any personnel provided by Consultant.

(iii) Consultant will not condition, base, or knowingly prejudice or affect any term or aspect of the employment of any personnel provided under this Agreement, or offer employment to any individual to provide services under this Agreement, based upon or because of any political reason or factor, including, without limitation, any individual's political affiliation, membership in a political organization or party, political support or activity, political financial contributions, promises of such political support, activity or financial contributions, or such individual's political sponsorship or recommendation. For purposes of this Agreement, a political organization or party is an identifiable group or entity that has as its primary purpose the support of or opposition to candidates for elected public office. Individual political activities are the activities of individual persons in support of or in opposition to political organizations or parties or candidates for elected public office. (iv) In the event of any communication to Consultant by a City employee or City official in violation of Section (ii) above, or advocating a violation of Section (iii) above, Consultant will, as soon as is reasonably practicable, report such communication to the Hiring Oversight Section of the City's Office of the Inspector General, and also to the head of the relevant City Department utilizing services provided under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. NOTICES

Notices provided for in this Agreement, unless provided for otherwise in this Agreement, must be given in writing and may be delivered personally or by placing in the United States mail, first class and certified, return receipt requested, with postage prepaid and addressed as follows:

If to the City:	City of Chicago, Department of Finance 33 N. LaSalle, 600 Chicago, Illinois 60602 Attention: CFO
With Copies to:	Department of Law 121 North LaSalle Street Chicago, Illinois 60602 Attention: Corporation Counsel
If to Consultant:	Vector Media South, LLC 708 Third Avenue, 14 th Floor NY, NY 10017 Attention: General Counsel

Changes in these addresses must be in writing and delivered in accordance with the provisions of this Article 10. Notices delivered by mail are considered received three days after mailing in accordance with this Article 10. Notices delivered personally are considered effective upon receipt. Refusal to accept delivery has the same effect as receipt.

ARTICLE 11. AUTHORITY

Execution of this Agreement by Consultant is authorized by a resolution of its Board of Directors, if a corporation, or similar governing document, and the signature(s) of each person signing on behalf of Consultant have been made with complete and full authority to commit Consultant to all terms and conditions of this Agreement, including each and every representation, certification and warranty contained in it, including the representations, certifications and warranties collectively incorporated by reference in it.

[Signature Pages, Exhibits and Schedules follow.]

SIGNATURE PAGE(S) SIGNED at Chicago, Illinois:

By:

CITY OF CHICAGO Chief Financial Officer Lois A Sca

VECTOR MEDIA SOUTH, LLC By: Its: CHIEF executive officerk Attest:

State of

County of

This instrument was acknowledged before me on $\frac{10/19/12}{112}$ (date) by William Schuretz (name/s of person/s) as ______ (type of authority, e.g., officer, trustee, etc.) of Vector Media Sources. ______(name of party on behalf of whom instrument was executed).

(Signature of Notary Public)

Seal:

Cicre Connacle

ALICIA CROMWELL NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK No. 01CR6212949 Qualified in Kings County My Commission Expires October 26, 2013

EXHIBIT 1

SCOPE OF SERVICES AND TIME LIMITS FOR PERFORMANCE

Scope of Services:

Consultant shall be granted the rights by the City to sell, place and maintain advertising on the entire rear and sides of no fewer than Three Hundred and Seventy-Five (375) Big Belly solar trash compacting kiosks (the "Units") of the City's choosing, which shall include the use of wrap advertising. An example of such advertising is shown in Exhibit 7 of this Agreement.

Consultant shall have the exclusive license to market and sell advertising on the rear and sides of the Units during the term of this Agreement, and all sales of advertising on the Units shall be contracted through Consultant once applicable permits and licenses have been obtained from the City. It is understood that such advertising will contain references or images promoting or advertising commercial businesses, products or services, so long as such are consistent with the best interests of the City.

Consultant has no rights as to the front panel of the Units, which shall be reserved for the City's use, provided that the City may not utilize or sell the rights to the front panel in a way that would be competitive with Consultant's business. Additionally, Consultant will be required to reserve ten percent (10%) of their total advertising space on the Units for the City's use. Such reserved space will be chosen by the City in the CFO's discretion.

If Consultant has been unable to generate any advertising revenues in the first six (6) months of the Agreement, the City may immediately terminate the Agreement.

Obligations with Respect to the Units:

Consultant must, at its own expense, pay all costs and expenses associated with cleaning, posting and removing of all advertising on the Units. With respect to the front panel and the ten percent (10%) of advertising space reserved for the City, the City will indicate to Consultant when those items should be posted or removed, and Consultant will be responsible for keeping those spaces clean at all times. The cost of producing any advertisements to be posted at the direction of the City shall be borne solely by the City. Consultant's failure to adequately clean, post or remove advertising on the Units will constitute an event of default under this Agreement, provided that the Consultant was given by the City a forty-eight (48) hour notice, and Consultant failure to cure in that time period.

Consultant will identify up to three (3) inaugural sponsors for the City's approval, within four (4) weeks of the Effective Date. Consultant agrees to share their pipeline report with the City on a monthly basis. Consultant agrees to share and review their proposed marketing one-sheeters, rate cards, web presence, direct mail, and face call plans with the City within two (2) weeks of the Effective Date.

Permits:

Whenever Consultant's activities under this Agreement require permits to be obtained from the City or other public authorities, Consultant must obtain them and furnish copies of the permits to the City before the activities covered by the permits is started. Consultant must obtain all necessary permits and pay any applicable fees required for Consultant to perform the Services, and Consultant must abide by all applicable municipal ordinances.

No City Liability for Costs:

Consultant will be responsible for all of the Services described in this Agreement. The City will not, under any circumstances, be responsible for the payment of any costs or expenses in connection with the performance of this Agreement, with the limited exception of the cost of producing advertisements posted at the direction of the City.
EXHIBIT 2

SCHEDULE OF COMPENSATION

At the conclusion of each month during the first year of the Agreement, Consultant shall remit to the City an amount equal to Forty Percent (40%) of the gross advertising revenue collected in the previous month. After the first year, Consultant shall remit to the City at the end of each month an amount equal to Fifty Percent (50%) of the gross advertising revenue collected in the previous month. Consultant shall issue payment to the City no more than thirty (30) days following the conclusion of each month.

EXHIBIT 3 SPECIAL CONDITIONS REGARDING MBE/WBE COMMITMENT

SCHEDULE C-1

Letter of Intent from MBE/WBE to Perform as Subcontractor, Supplier and/or Consultant

Specification Number:	•	ontract: <u>Advertis</u>	ing on BigBelly Kiosks
From: CONCEPT MEDIA AND PRINT GR (Name of MBEWBE Firm)	ROUP, INC	MBE: WBE:	YesNo_X Yes X_No
To: <u>Vector Media South, LLC</u> and the City (Name of Prime Contractor - Bidder/Proposer)	of Chicago:		
The undersigned intends to perform work	in connection with the	above projects	as a:
Sole Proprie Partnership		X Corr Join	ooration t Venture
The MBE/WBE status of the undersigned Chicago effective date of <u>Gyre 1</u> , 2 years.	is confirmed by the at	tached letter of to to	Certification from the City of <u>1, 2013</u> for a period of five
The undersigned is prepared to provide the goods in connection with the above name <u>Providing print production and print related</u> with the applicable contract	d project/contract:		
The above described performance is offer	red for the following p	ice and describe	ed terms of payment:
If more space is needed to fully describe to schedule, attach additional sheets.	the MBE/WBE firm's p	proposed scope	of work and/or payment
The undersigned will enter into a formal w conditioned upon your execution of a con days of receipt of a signed contract from t	tract with the City of C	hicago, and will	vith you as a Prime Contractor, do so within (3) three working

(Signature of Owner or Authorized Agent) Susan Nodot

Name / Title (Print) 2' л¥ Ø Date 708.267.3757 Phone

Rev. 9/03

SCHEDULE C-1

Letter of intent from MBE/WBE to Perform as Subcontractor, Supplier and/or Consultant

Specification Number:		ontract: <u>Advertis</u>	ing on BigBelly Kiosks
From: <u>SPAAN TECH, INC</u> (Name of MBE/WBE Firm)		MBE: WBE:	Yes <u>X_</u> No Yes <u>X_</u> No
To: <u>Vector Media South, LLC</u> and the City (Name of Prime Contractor - Bidder/Proposer)	of Chicago:		
The undersigned intends to perform work	in connection with the	above projects	as a:
Sole Proprie	etor	X Corr Join	poration t Venture
The MBE/WBE status of the undersigned Chicago effective date of <u>March 7, 2012</u>	is confirmed by the at 2toFebruary 1, 2	tached letter of (2017for a	Certification from the City of period of five years.
The undersigned is prepared to provide th goods in connection with the above name <u>Providing cleaning, posting and maintenar</u>	d project/contract: nce_services associat	ed with the appl	icable contract
The above described performance is offer	ed for the following pr	ice and describe	ed terms of payment:
If more space is needed to fully describe the schedule, attach additional sheets.		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
The undersigned will enter into a formal w conditioned upon your execution of a cont days of receipt of a signed contract from the	ract with the City of C he City of Chicago,—		

Owner or Authorized Agent) Ö Michi E. Peña, Esq. /Vice President of Development Name /Title (Print) September 28, 2012

312.277.8800 Phone

Rev. 9/03

SCHEDULE D-1

Affidavit of MBE/WBE Goal Implementation Plan

Project Name: Advertising on BigBelly Kiosks

State of ILLINOIS

2.

County (City) of CHICAGO

I HEREBY DECLARE AND AFFIRM that I am duly authorized representative of:

Vector Media South, LLC Name of Prime Consultant/Contractor

and that I have personally reviewed the material and facts set forth herein describing our proposed plan to achieve the MBE/WBE goals of this contract.

All MBE/WBE firms included in this plan have been certified as such by the City of Chicago (Letters of Certification Attached).

- I. MBE or WBE Prime Consultant/Contractor. If prime consultant is a certified MBE or WBE firm, attach copy of City of Chicago Letter of Certification. (Certification of the prime consultant as a MBE satisfies the MBE goal only. Certification of the prime consultant as a WBE satisfies the WBE goal only.)
- II. MBEs and WBEs as Joint Venturers. If prime consultant is a joint venture and one or more joint venture partners are certified MBEs or WBEs, attach copies of Letters of Certification and a copy of Joint Venture Agreement clearly describing the role of the MBE/WBE firm(s) and its ownership interest in the joint venture.
- III. MBE/WBE Subconsultants. Complete for each MBE/WBE subconsultant/subcontractor/supplier.
 - 1. Name of WBE: <u>Concept Media and Print Group, Inc</u>

Address:8305 Willow West Dr., Willow Springs, IL 60480	
Contact Person: Susan Nodot Phone: 708,267.3757	
Dollar Amount of Participation \$TBD	
Percent Amount of Participation:estimated 5%	
Name of MBE: <u>SPAAN Tech, Inc.</u>	
Address: 311 S. Wacker Dr, Ste 2400, Chicago, IL 60606	
Contact Person: Smita Shah Phone: 312.277.8808	
Dollar Amount of Participation \$TBD	
Percent Amount of Participation: estimated 25%	

IV. Summary of MBE Proposal:

MBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount of Participation	Percent Amount of participation			
SPAAN Tech, Inc	\$ <u>TBD</u>	<u>est. 25</u> %			
	\$ \$ \$	% %			
Total MBE Participation:	\$ \$	% est. 25%			
V. Summary of WBE Proposal					
WBE Firm Name	Dollar Amount	Percent Amount			
Concept Media and Print Group, Inc.	of Participation \$TBD	of participation est. 5%			

% \$ \$ % \$ % \$ % Total WBE Participation: TBD \$ 5% est.

To the best of my knowledge, information and belief, the facts and representations contained in this Schedule are true, and no material facts have been omitted.

The contractor designates the following person as their MBE/WBE Liaison Officer:

Name Chad Silver Phone Number: 212.557.9405

I do solemnly declare and affirm under penalties of perjury that the contents of the foregoing document are true and correct, and that I am authorized, on behalf of the contractor, to make this affidavit.

Miant (Date) State of New YORK County of New YORK 9/28/12 This instrument was acknowledged before me on (date) (name /s of person/s) by WILLIAM SCHWARTZ as MANAGING MOMBER of vector media south

was executed).

(type of authority, e.g., officer, trustee, etc.) (name of party on behalf of whom instrument

28/12

mull

Signature of Notary Public

ALICIA CROMWELL NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK No. 01CR6212949 Qualified in Kings County My Commission Explices October 26, 2013

(Seal)

MAR 07 2012



DEPARTMENT OF PROCUREMENT SERVICES CITY OF CHICAGO

Smita N. Shah SPAAN Tech, Inc. 311 South Wacker Drive Suite 2400 Chicago, IL 60606

Annual Certificate Expires: February 1, 2013

Dear Smita N. Shah:

Congratulations on your continued eligibility for certification as a Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) and Women Business Enterprises (WBE) by the City of Chicago. This certification is valid until February 1, 2017.

As a condition of continued certification during this five year period, you must file a No-Change Affidavit within 60 days prior to the date of expiration. Failure to file this Affidavit will result in the termination of your certification. You must also notify the City of Chicago of any changes in ownership or control of your firm or any other matters or facts affecting your firm's eligibility for certification.

It is important to note that you also have an ongoing affirmative duty to notify the City of Chicago of any changes in ownership or control of your firm, or any other fact affecting your firm's eligibility for certification within 10 days of such change. These changes may include but are not limited to a change of address, change of business structure, change in ownership or ownership structure, change of business operations, and/or gross receipts that exceed the program threshold.

Please note - you shall be deemed to have had your certification lapse and will be ineligible to participate as a MBE/WBE/BEPD if you fail to:

- file your No Change Affidavit within the required time period;
- provide financial or other records requested pursuant to an audit within the required time period; or
- notify the City of any changes affecting your firm's certification within 10 days of such change.

SPAAN Tech, Inc

Further, if you or your firm is found to be involved in certification, bidding and/or contractual fraud or abuse, the City will pursue decertification and debarment. And in addition to any other penalty imposed by law, any person who knowingly obtains, or knowingly assists another in obtaining, a contract with the city by falsely representing that the individual or entity, or the individual or entity assisted, is a minority-owned business or a woman-owned business, is guilty of a misdemeanor, punishable by incarceration in the county jail for a period not to exceed six months or a fine of not less than \$5,000.00 and not more than \$10,000, or both.

Your firm's name will be listed in the City's Directory of Minority Business Enterprises and Women Business Enterprises in the speciality area(s) of:

NAICS-236220: CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT, COMMERCIAL AND INSTITUTIONAL BUILDING NAICS-236220: PROJECT MANAGEMENT NAICS-541330: ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING SERVICES NAICS-541330: ENGINEERING CONSULTING SERVICES NAICS-541330: ENGINEERING CONSULTING SERVICES NAICS-541350: INSPECTION SERVICES, BUILDING OR HOME NAICS-541512: CAD (COMPUTER-AIDED DESIGN) SYSTEMS INTEGRATION DESIGN SERVICES NAICS-541512: COMPUTER HARDWARE CONSULTING SERVICES OR CONSULTANTS NAICS-541512: COMPUTER SOFTWARE CONSULTING SERVICES OR CONSULTANTS NAICS-541513: FACILITIES (I.E., CLIENTS' FACILITIES) MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION SERVICES, COMPUTER SYSTEMS OR DATA PROCESSING

Your firm's participation on City contracts will be credited only toward Minority Business Enterprises (MBE) and Women Business Enterprise (WBE) goals in your area(s) of specialty. While your participation on City contracts is not limited to your specialty, credit toward goals will be given only for work done in the specialty category.

Thank you for your continued interest in the City's Women Business Enterprise (WBE) Program.

Sincerely.

Jahie Rhee Chief Procurement Officer

JR/sb



September 29, 2011

Susan Nodot Concept Media, Inc. DBA Concept Media and Print Group 8305 Willow West Dr. Willow Springs, IL 60480

Annual Certificate Expires: April 1, 2012

Dear Susan Nodot:

Congratulations on your continued eligibility for certification as a Women Business Enterprise (WBE) by the City of Chicago. This certification is valid until April 1, 2013.

As you know, your firm must also be re-validated annually. As such, your firm's next No Change Affidavit is due by April 1, 2012. Please remember, you have an affirmative duty to file your No-Change Affidavit 60 days prior to the date of expiration.

It is important to note that you also have an ongoing affirmative duty to notify the City of Chicago of any changes in ownership or control of your firm, or any other fact affecting your firm's eligibility for certification within 10 days of such change. These changes may include but are not limited to a change of address, change of business structure, change in ownership or ownership structure, change of business operations, and/or gross receipts that exceed the program threshold.

Please note – you shall be deemed to have had your certification lapse and will be ineligible to participate as a MBE/WBE/BEPD <u>if you fail to</u>:

- o file your No Change Affidavit within the required time period;
- o provide financial or other records requested pursuant to an audit within the required time period; or
- notify the City of any changes affecting your firm's certification within 10 days of such change.

Further, if you or your firm is found to be involved in certification, bidding and/or contractual fraud or abuse, the City will pursue decertification and debarment. And in addition to any other penalty imposed by law, any person who knowingly obtains, or knowingly assists another in obtaining, a contract with the city by falsely representing that the individual or entity, or the individual or entity assisted, is a minority-owned business or a woman-owned business, is guilty of a misdemeanor, punishable by incarceration in the county jail for a period not to exceed six months or a fine of not less than \$5,000.00 and not more than \$10,000, or both.

Your firm is listed in the City's Directory of Minority Business Enterprises and Women Business Enterprises in the specialty area(s) of:

NIGP-55762: SIGNAGE, ADVERTISING TYPE (INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR) NIGP-90652: INTERIOR DESIGN, SPACE PLANNING, AND EXHIBITS/DISPLAYS NIGP-91807: ADVERTISING CONSULTING

Your firm's participation on City contracts will be credited only toward Women Business Enterprise (WBE) goals in your area(s) of specialty. While your participation on City contracts is not limited to your specialty, credit toward Women Business Enterprise (WBE) goal will be given only for work done in a specialty category.

Thank you for your continued participation in the City's Supplier Diversity Program.

Sincerely,

2.L Nula

Michael Chambers Senior Compliance Officer

EXHIBIT 4

ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND AFFIDAVIT



CITY OF CHICAGO ECONOMIC DISCLOSURE STATEMENT and AFFIDAVIT EDS Information Update EDS # 29397

SECTION I -- GENERAL INFORMATION

A. Legal name of the Disclosing Party submitting the EDS:

Vector Media South, LLC

Enter d/b/a if applicable:

The Disclosing Party submitting this EDS is:

the Applicant

B. Business address of the Disclosing Party:

708 Third Avenue New York, NY 10017 United States

C. Telephone:

212-557-9405

Fax:

Email:

silver@vectormedia.com

D. Name of contact person:

Mr. Chad Silver

E. Federal Employer Identification No. (if you have one):

26-2204806

SECTION II -- DISCLOSURE OF OWNERSHIP INTERESTS

A. NATURE OF THE DISCLOSING PARTY

1. Indicate the nature of the Disclosing Party:

Limited liability company

Is the Disclosing Party incorporated or organized in the State of Illinois?

No

State or foreign country of incorporation or organization:

Delaware

Registered to do business in the State of Illinois as a foreign entity?

Yes

B. DISCLOSING PARTY IS A LEGAL ENTITY:

1.a.2 Does the Disclosing Party have any officers?

No

B. CERTIFICATION REGARDING Controlling Interest

1.b.1 Are there any individuals who control the day-to-day management of the Disclosing Party as a general partner, managing member, manager, or other capacity?

Yes

1.b.2 List all general partners, managing members, managers, and any others who control the day-to-day management of the Disclosing Party. Don't include any legal entities in this answer- these will be named later:

Name:	Mr. William B Schwartz
Title:	Managing Member

1.b.3 Are there any legal entities that control the day-to-day management of the Disclosing Party as a general partner, managing member, manager, or other capacity?

2. Ownership Information

Please provide ownership information concerning each person or entity having a direct or indirect beneficial interest in excess of 7.5% of the Disclosing Party. Examples of such an interest include shares in a corporation, partnership interest in a partnership or joint venture, interest of a member or manager in a limited lability company, or interest of a beneficiary of a trust, estate, or other similar entity. Note: Pursuant to Section 2-154-030 of the Municipal code of Chicago, the City may require any such additional information from any applicant which is reasonably intended to achieve full disclosure.

Mr. Marc Haves - 16.67%
Mr. William B Schwartz - 50.00%
Mr. Lloyd Pine - 16.67%
Mr. Michael Seligman - 16.66%

Owner Details

Name	e	Address				
Mr.	Lloyd Pine	708	Third	Ave	enue	
		New	York,	NY	10017	
		Unit	ted Sta	ates	3	
Mr.	Marc Haves	708	Third	Ave	enue	
		New	York,	NY	10017	
		Unit	ted Sta	ates	5	
Mr.	Michael Seligman	708	Third	Ave	enue	
		New	York,	NY	10017	
		Unit	ted Sta	ates	5	
Mr.	William B	708	Third	Ave	enue	
Schv	vartz	New	York,	NY	10017	
		Unit	ed Sta	ates	5	

SECTION III -- BUSINESS RELATIONSHIPS WITH CITY ELECTED OFFICIALS

Has the Disclosing Party had a "business relationship," as defined in <u>Chapter 2-156</u> of the <u>Municipal Code</u>, with any City elected official in the 12 months before the date this EDS is signed?

No

SECTION V -- CERTIFICATIONS

A. COURT-ORDERED CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE

Under <u>Municipal Code Section 2-92-415</u>, substantial owners of business entities that contract with the City must remain in compliance with their child support obligations throughout the contract's term.

Has any person who directly or indirectly owns 10% or more of the Disclosing Party been declared in arrearage of any child support obligations by any Illinois court of competent jurisdiction?

No

B. FURTHER CERTIFICATIONS

1. Pursuant to <u>Municipal Code Chapter 1-23</u>, Article I ("Article I")(which the Applicant should consult for defined terms (e.g., "doing business") and legal requirements), if the Disclosing Party submitting this EDS is the Applicant and is doing business with the City, then the Disclosing Party certifies as follows:

- i. neither the Applicant nor any controlling person is currently indicted or charged with, or has admitted guilt of, or has ever been convicted of, or placed under supervision for, any criminal offense involving actual, attempted, or conspiracy to commit bribery, theft, fraud, forgery, perjury, dishonesty or deceit against an officer or employee of the City or any sister agency; and
- ii. the Applicant understands and acknowledges that compliance with Article I is a continuing requirement for doing business with the City.

NOTE: If Article I applies to the Applicant, the permanent compliance timeframe in Article I supersedes some five-year compliance timeframes in certifications 2 and 3 below.

I certify the above to be true

2. The Disclosing Party and, if the Disclosing Party is a legal entity, all of those persons or entities identified in Section II.B.1. of this EDS:

- a. are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from any transactions by any federal, state or local unit of government;
- b. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, been convicted of a criminal offense, adjudged guilty, or had a civil judgment rendered against them in connection with: obtaining, attempting to obtain,

No

or performing a public (federal, state or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; a violation of federal or state antitrust statutes; fraud; embezzlement; theft; forgery; bribery; falsification or destruction of records; making false statements; or receiving stolen property;

- c. are not presently indicted for, or criminally or civilly charged by, a governmental entity (federal, state or local) with committing any of the offenses set forth in clause B.2.b. of this Section V;
- d. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, had one or more public transactions (federal, state or local) terminated for cause or default; and
- e. have not, within a five-year period preceding the date of this EDS, been convicted, adjudged guilty, or found liable in a civil proceeding, or in any criminal or civil action, including actions concerning environmental violations, instituted by the City or by the federal government, any state, or any other unit of local government.
- I certify the above to be true

3. Neither the Disclosing Party, nor any <u>Contractor</u>, nor any <u>Affiliated Entity</u> of either the Disclosing Party or any <u>Contractor</u> nor any <u>Agents</u> have, during the five years before the date this EDS is signed, or, with respect to a <u>Contractor</u>, an <u>Affiliated</u> <u>Entity</u>, or an <u>Affiliated Entity</u> of a <u>Contractor</u> during the five years before the date of such <u>Contractor's</u> or <u>Affiliated Entity's</u> contract or engagement in connection with the Matter:

- a. bribed or attempted to bribe, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of bribery or attempting to bribe, a public officer or employee of the City, the State of Illinois, or any agency of the federal government or of any state or local government in the United States of America, in that officer's or employee's official capacity;
- b. agreed or colluded with other bidders or prospective bidders, or been a party to any such agreement, or been convicted or adjudged guilty of agreement or collusion among bidders or prospective bidders, in restraint of freedom of competition by agreement to bid a fixed price or otherwise; or
- c. made an admission of such conduct described in a. or b. above that is a matter of record, but have not been prosecuted for such conduct; or
- d. violated the provisions of <u>Municipal Code Section 2-92-610</u> (Living Wage Ordinance).

I certify the above to be true

4. Neither the Disclosing Party, <u>Affiliated Entity</u> or <u>Contractor</u>, or any of their employees, officials, <u>agents</u> or partners, is barred from contracting with any unit of state or local government as a result of engaging in or being convicted of

bid-rigging in violation of <u>720 ILCS 5/33E-3;</u>

- bid-rotating in violation of <u>720 ILCS 5/33E-4</u>; or
- any similar offense of any state or of the United States of America that contains the same elements as the offense of bid-rigging or bid-rotating.

I certify the above to be true

5. Neither the Disclosing Party nor any <u>Affiliated Entity</u> is listed on any of the following lists maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the Bureau of Industry and Security of the U.S. Department of Commerce or their successors: the <u>Specially Designated Nationals</u> List, the <u>Denied Persons List</u>, the <u>Unverified List</u>, the <u>Entity List</u> and the <u>Debarred List</u>.

I certify the above to be true

6. The Disclosing Party understands and shall comply with the applicable requirements of <u>Chapters 2-55 (Legislative Inspector General)</u>, <u>Chapter 2-56 (Inspector General)</u> and <u>Chapter 2-156 (Governmental Ethics)</u> of the Municipal Code.

I certify the above to be true

7. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all current employees of the Disclosing Party who were, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the execution date of this EDS, an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago.

None

8. To the best of the Disclosing Party's knowledge after reasonable inquiry, the following is a complete list of all gifts that the Disclosing Party has given or caused to be given, at any time during the 12-month period preceding the execution date of this EDS, to an employee, or elected or appointed official, of the City of Chicago. For purposes of this statement, a "gift" does not include: (i) anything made generally available to City employees or to the general public, or (ii) food or drink provided in the course of official City business and having a retail value of less than \$20 per recipient.

None

C. CERTIFICATION OF STATUS AS FINANCIAL INSTITUTION

The Disclosing Party certifies that, as defined in <u>Section 2-32-455(b) of the Municipal</u> <u>Code</u>, the Disclosing Party

is not a "financial institution"

E. CERTIFICATION REGARDING SLAVERY ERA BUSINESS

If the Disclosing Party cannot make this verification, the Disclosing Party must disclose all required information in the space provided below or in an attachment in the "Additional Info" tab. Failure to comply with these disclosure requirements may make any contract entered into with the City in connection with the Matter voidable by the City.

The Disclosing Party verifies that the Disclosing Party has searched any and all records of the Disclosing Party and any and all predecessor entities regarding records of investments or profits from slavery or slaveholder insurance policies during the slavery era (including insurance policies issued to slaveholders that provided coverage for damage to or injury or death of their slaves), and the Disclosing Party has found no such records.

I can make the above verification

SECTION VII -- ACKNOWLEDGMENTS, CONTRACT INCORPORATION, COMPLIANCE, PENALTIES, DISCLOSURE

The Disclosing Party understands and agrees that:

- A. The certifications, disclosures, and acknowledgments contained in this EDS will become part of any contract or other agreement between the Applicant and the City in connection with the Matter, whether procurement, City assistance, or other City action, and are material inducements to the City's execution of any contract or taking other action with respect to the Matter. The Disclosing Party understands that it must comply with all statutes, ordinances, and regulations on which this EDS is based.
- B. The City's Governmental Ethics and Campaign Financing Ordinances, <u>Chapters 2-156</u> and <u>2-164</u> of the Municipal Code, impose certain duties and obligations on persons or entities seeking City contracts, work, business, or transactions. A training program is available on line at <u>www.cityofchicago.org/city/en/depts/ethics.html</u>, and may also be obtained from the City's Board of Ethics, 740 N. Sedgwick St., Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60610, (312) 744-9660. The Disclosing Party must comply fully with the applicable ordinances.

I acknowledge and consent to the above

The Disclosing Party understands and agrees that:

C. If the City determines that any information provided in this EDS is false, incomplete or inaccurate, any contract or other agreement in connection with which it is submitted may be rescinded or be void or voidable, and the City may pursue any remedies under the contract or agreement (if not rescinded or void), at law, or in equity, including terminating the Disclosing Party's participation in the Matter and/or declining to allow the Disclosing Party to participate in other transactions with the City. Remedies at law for a false statement of material fact may include incarceration and an award to the City of treble damages.

- D. It is the City's policy to make this document available to the public on its Internet site and/or upon request. Some or all of the information provided on this EDS and any attachments to this EDS may be made available to the public on the Internet, in response to a Freedom of Information Act request, or otherwise. By completing and signing this EDS, the Disclosing Party waives and releases any possible rights or claims which it may have against the City in connection with the public release of information contained in this EDS and also authorizes the City to verify the accuracy of any information submitted in this EDS.
- E. The information provided in this EDS must be kept current. In the event of changes, the Disclosing Party must supplement this EDS up to the time the City takes action on the Matter. If the Matter is a contract being handled by the City's Department of Procurement Services, the Disclosing Party must update this EDS as the contract requires. NOTE: With respect to Matters subject to Article I of Chapter 1-23 of the Municipal Code (imposing PERMANENT INELIGIBILITY for certain specified offenses), the information provided herein regarding eligibility must be kept current for a longer period, as required by Chapter 1-23 and Section 2-154-020 of the Municipal Code.
- I acknowledge and consent to the above

The Disclosing Party represents and warrants that:

F.1. The Disclosing Party is not delinquent in the payment of any tax administered by the Illinois Department of Revenue, nor are the Disclosing Party or its <u>Affiliated</u> <u>Entities</u> delinquent in paying any fine, fee, tax or other charge owed to the City. This includes, but is not limited to, all water charges, sewer charges, license fees, parking tickets, property taxes or sales taxes.

I certify the above to be true

F.2 If the Disclosing Party is the Applicant, the Disclosing Party and its <u>Affiliated</u> <u>Entities</u> will not use, nor permit their subcontractors to use, any facility listed by the U.S. E.P.A. on the federal <u>Excluded Parties List System ("EPLS"</u>) maintained by the U.S. General Services Administration.

I certify the above to be true

F.3 If the Disclosing Party is the Applicant, the Disclosing Party will obtain from any contractors/subcontractors hired or to be hired in connection with the Matter certifications equal in form and substance to those in F.1. and F.2.

above and will not, without the prior written consent of the City, use any such contractor/subcontractor that does not provide such certifications or that the Disclosing Party has reason to believe has not provided or cannot provide truthful certifications.

I certify the above to be true

FAMILIAL RELATIONSHIPS WITH ELECTED CITY OFFICIALS AND DEPARTMENT HEADS

This question is to be completed only by (a) the Applicant, and (b) any legal entity which has a direct ownership interest in the Applicant exceeding 7.5 percent. It is not to be completed by any legal entity which has only an indirect ownership interest in the Applicant.

Under <u>Municipal Code Section 2-154-015</u>, the Disclosing Party must disclose whether such Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently has a "familial relationship" with any elected city official or department head. A "familial relationship" exists if, as of the date this EDS is signed, the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof is related to the mayor, any alderman, the city clerk, the city treasurer or any city department head as spouse or domestic partner or as any of the following, whether by blood or adoption: parent, child, brother or sister, aunt or uncle, niece or nephew, grandparent, grandchild, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, stepfather or stepmother, stepson or stepdaughter, stepbrother or stepsister or half-brother or half-sister.

"Applicable Party" means (1) all corporate officers of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a corporation; all partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a general partnership; all general partners and limited partners of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited partnership; all managers, managing members and members of the Disclosing Party, if the Disclosing Party is a limited liability company; (2) all principal officers of the Disclosing Party; and (3) any person having more than a 7.5 percent ownership interest in the Disclosing Party. "Principal officers" means the president, chief operating officer, executive director, chief financial officer, treasurer or secretary of a legal entity or any person exercising similar authority.

Does the Disclosing Party or any "Applicable Party" or any Spouse or Domestic Partner thereof currently have a "familial relationship" with an elected city official or department head?

No

ADDITIONAL INFO

Please add any additional explanatory information here. If explanation is longer than 1000 characters, you may add an attachment below. Please note that your EDS, including all attachments, becomes available for public viewing upon contract award. Your attachments will be viewable "as is" without manual redaction by the City. You are responsible for redacting any non-public information from your documents before uploading.

List of attachments uploaded by vendor

None.

CERTIFICATION

Under penalty of perjury, the person signing below: (1) warrants that he/she is authorized to execute this EDS on behalf of the Disclosing Party, and (2) warrants that all certifications and statements contained in this EDS are true, accurate and complete as of the date furnished to the City.

/s/ 02/28/2012 Mr. Chad Silver Associate Counsel Vector Media South, LLC

This is a printed copy of the Economic Disclosure Statement, the original of which is filed electronically with the City of Chicago. Any alterations must be made electronically, alterations on this printed copy are void and of no effect. (DO NOT SUBMIT THIS PAGE WITH YOUR EDS. The purpose of this page is for you to recertify your EDS prior to submission to City Council or on the date of closing. If unable to recertify truthfully, the Disclosing Party must complete a new EDS with correct or corrected information)

RECERTIFICATION

Generally, for use with City Council matters. Not for City procurements unless requested.

This recertification is being submitted in connection with <u>ADVERTINNE ON BIG GOLD KIOSES</u> [identify the Matter]. Under penalty of perjury, the person signing below: (1) warrants that he/she is authorized to execute this EDS recertification on behalf of the Disclosing Party, (2) warrants that all certifications and statements contained in the Disclosing Party's original EDS are true, accurate and complete as of the date furnished to the City and continue to be true, accurate and complete as of the date of this recertification, and (3) reaffirms its acknowledgments.

Nector Media South, LLC (Print or type legal name of Disclosing Party)

Date: 9/27/12

By: (sign here)

Print or type name of signatory:

WILLIAM SCHWARTZ

Title of signatory:

MANNGING MEMBER

Signed and sworn to before me on [date]	9/27/12 County,	- NY	_[state].
Meallonuel	_Notary Public.		
Commission expires: $\frac{10}{26}/3$. *	ALICIA CRON	IWELL

ALICIA CROMWELL NOTARY PUBLIC-STATE OF NEW YORK No. 01CR6212949 Qualified in Kings County My Commission Expires October 26, 2013

Ver. 11-01-05

EXHIBIT 5

INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS AND EVIDENCE OF INSURANCE



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

	THIS CERTIFICATE IN INCLUSE AS A	A 10000							
	THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.								
	IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is the terms and conditions of the policy, the certificate holder in lieu of such en-	certal	n policies may require	he policy(an endor	les) must be sement. A st	endorsed. If atement on t	SUBROGATION IS WAIVE his certificate does not co	D, subject to nfer rights to	
	RODUCER	فمنصلك فرتيبة بالتعاد		CONT	ACT Aon Rie	k Services, Inc	of Florida		
10	Ot Brickell Bay Drive, Suite #1100 ami, FL 33131-4937				(o, Ext): 800-74	3-8130	FAX (A/C, No): 800-5	22-7514	
				ADDR	ESS: ADP.CO	OI.Center@Aor).com		
						ER(8) AFFORDIN	IG COVERAGE	NAIC #	
	SURED				ER A : New Ham	pahire ina Co		2384 t	
A	P TotalSource MI VII, LLC 200 Sunset Drive			INSUR			·····		
M	ami, FL 33173 TERNATE EMPLOYER			INSUR					
Ve	ctor Media, LLC 8 Third Ave 14th Floor			INSUR			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	w York, NY 10017			INSUR	ER F :				
	OVERAGES THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES (TIFICATE NUMBER: 5				REVISION NUMBER	<u>}:</u>	
	INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQU CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PE EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH PE	JIREME ERTAIN,	NT, TERM OR CONDITIO	n of any Rded by t	CONTRACT O HE POLICIES	R OTHER DO DESCRIBED	CUMENT WITH RESPECT TO	WHICH THIS THE TERMS,	
INSI LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	OL SUBI			POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP	LIMITS		
	GENERAL LIABILITY								
	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY			i			DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Es occurrence)		
	CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR						MED EXP (Any one person)		
							PERSONAL & ADV INJURY		
							GENERAL AGGREGATE		
							PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG \$		
							COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Es socident)		
	ANY AUTO						BODILY INJURY (Per person)		
	ALL OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS NON-OWNED						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)		
	HIRED AUTOS						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident) \$		
							5		
	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE \$		
	DEC RETENTION \$						AGGREGATE \$		
A	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y / N		WC 038087771 I		07/01/12	07/01/13	X WC STATU- TORY LIMITS ER		
	ANY PROPRIETORPARTNER/EXECUTIVE	A X		-	UNU IN L	01101113	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	2,000,000	
	(Mandatory In NH)						E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	2,000,000	
	DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	2,000,000	
DES	CRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICL	ES (Attac	ch ACORD 101, Additional Ren	narks Schedu	ie, if more space	is required)			
All v	VER OF SUBROGATION IN FAVOR OF CERTIFICATE wrksite employees working for the above named client c	HOLDER	R AS RESPECTS OF JOB PERF	FORMED BY \	ECTOR MEDIA, I	LLC AS REQUIRE		an alternate	
	loyer under this policy.						-		
								1	
	TIFICATE HOLDER			CANCE				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
			T	UANU					
Depu City 1 121	of Chicago witment of Procurement Services Hall Room 403 North La Salle Street 190, IL 80602			THE EX	PIRATION D		RIBED POLICIES BE CANCEL F, NOTICE WILL BE DE COVISIONS.		
			F	AUTHORIZE	REPRESENTAT	IVE			
					Aon	Risk Ber	vices, Incof Flor	ida	

© 1988-2010 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved. The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

ADDRESS: INSURER A : TI INSURER D : TI Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue, 14 Fl. New York, NY 10017 INSURER C : INSURER D : INSURER C : INS	IFERS NO RIGHT R ALTER THE C RACT BETWEEN nust be endorsed A statement on 1 845) 352-9100 INSURER(S) AFFC	S UPON THE CERTIFIC, OVERAGE AFFORDED THE ISSUING INSURE I. If SUBROGATION IS I this certificate does not AVE (A/C, No PRDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A	9, ATE HO) BY TH R(S), Al WAIVEL confer <u>):</u> (845)	IE POLICIES UTHORIZED D, subject to rights to the 352-9104	
CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND O BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONT REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(les) is the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s). PRODUCER Masters Coverage Corp. 747 Chestnut Ridge Road Chestnut Ridge, NY 10977 INSURED Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue,14 FI. New York, NY 10017 THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CE	R ALTER THE C RACT BETWEEN nust be endorsed A statement on 1 845) 352-9100 INSURER(S) AFFC avelers Property	OVERAGE AFFORDED THE ISSUING INSURE I. If SUBROGATION IS this certificate does not FAX (AVC, No PRDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A	ATE HO) BY TH R(S), AI WAIVEL confer <u>}: (845)</u>	LDER. THIS IE POLICIES UTHORIZED D, subject to rights to the 352-9104	
IMPORTANT: if the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(les) the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s). PRODUCER CONTACT: Masters Coverage Corp. CONTACT: 747 Chestnut Ridge Road PHONE Chestnut Ridge, NY 10977 EMAIL Vector Media LLC INSURER B : TI Vector Media LLC INSURER B : TI New York, NY 10017 INSURER C : THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CE	A statement on 1 345) 352-9100 INSURER(S) AFFC avelers Property	This certificate does not FAX (AVC, No PRDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A	confer <u>):</u> (845)	rights to the 352-9104	
PRODUCER CONTACT NAME: Masters Coverage Corp. PHONE (AC, Mo. Ext): (PHONE (AC, MO. EXT)	INSURER(S) AFFO avelers Property	RDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A			
Masters Coverage Corp. 747 Chestnut Ridge Road Chestnut Ridge, NY 10977 INSURED Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue,14 Fl. New York, NY 10017 COVERAGES COVERAGES THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CE	INSURER(S) AFFO avelers Property	RDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A			
ADDRESS: INSURER A : TI INSURER D : TI Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue, 14 Fl. New York, NY 10017 INSURER C : INSURER D : INSURER C : INS	INSURER(S) AFFO avelers Property	RDING COVERAGE Casualty Company of A			
ADDRESS: INSURER A : TI INSURER D : TI Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue, 14 Fl. New York, NY 10017 INSURER C : INSURER D : INSURER C : INS	INSURER(S) AFFO avelers Property	Casualty Company of A	merica		
INSURED Vector Media LLC TOS Third Avenue,14 FI. New York, NY 10017 INSURER D: INSURER D: INSURER E: INSURER F: COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO	avelers Property	Casualty Company of A	merica		
INSURED Vector Media LLC TOS Third Avenue,14 FI. New York, NY 10017 INSURER D: INSURER D: INSURER E: INSURER F: COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO	the state of the second st			NAIC #	
Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue,14 Fl. New York, NY 10017 INSURER D : INSURER D : INSURER E : INSURER F : COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO				25674	
708 Third Avenue, 14 Fl. INSURER D : New York, NY 10017 INSURER E : INSURER E : INSURER E : INSURER E : INSURER F : COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO				10014	
New York, NY 10017 INSURER E : INSURER E INSURER F : COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO				1	
INSURER F: COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO					
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN IS INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT. TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO				1	
INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CO		REVISION NUMBER:			
CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUC	NTRACT OR OTHE POLICIES DESCRII ED BY PAID CLAIMS	R DOCUMENT WITH RESP BED HEREIN IS SUBJECT S.	PECT TO	WHICH THIS	
NSR TYPE OF INSURANCE ADDL'SUBR POLICY NUMBER (MM/DD	YEFF POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIM	ITS		
GENERAL LIABILITY		EACH OCCURRENCE	5	1,000,000	
A X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY P6303751P333TCT12 1/2/2	P6303751P333TCT12 1/2/2012 1/2/2013		\$	s 100,000	
CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR		MED EXP (Any one person)	5	5,00	
		PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	5	1,000,000	
		GENERAL AGGREGATE	5	2,000,000	
GENL AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER: POLICY PRO- VECT X LOC		PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	s s	2,000,000	
		COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT	1	1,000,000	
B X ANY AUTO BA1869X76012CAG 1/2/2	012 1/2/2013	(Ea accident) BODILY INJURY (Per person)	S S	1,000,000	
ALL OWNED SCHEDULED		BODILY INJURY (Per accident			
AUTOS AUTOS NON-OWNED HIRED AUTOS AUTOS		PROPERTY DAMAGE	s		
HIRED AUTOS AUTOS		(Per accident)	s		
X UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR		EACH OCCURRENCE	s	10,000,000	
A EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE PCUP5427P577TIL12 1/2/2	012 1/2/2013	AGGREGATE	5	10,000,000	
DED X RETENTIONS 10,000		AGOREGATE		10,000,000	
WORKERS COMPENSATION		WC STATU- OTH			
		E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	5		
OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?		E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYE			
If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below		E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT			
	1.1				

City of Chicago Department of Procurement Services City Hail, Room 403 121 North La Salle Street Chicago, IL 60602 SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

© 1988-2010 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE Me N Ce

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

VECTMED-01

© 1988-2010 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

JHARRIS

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

10/9/2012

(ا منظ کا البین		00101			/9/2012
0	HIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMAT BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INS REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AI	IVELY O	R NEGATIVELY AMEND E DOES NOT CONSTITU	. EXTER	ID OR ALT	ER THE CO	OVERAGE AFFORDED	BY TH	E POLICIES
i t	MPORTANT: If the certificate holde he terms and conditions of the policy ertificate holder in lieu of such endors	er is an A , certain	DDITIONAL INSURED, th policies may require an e	e policy endorse	(les) must b ment. A sta	e endorsed. tement on th	if SUBROGATION IS W his certificate does not c	AIVED	, subject to rights to the
	DUCER		•	CONTAC NAME:	T				
Ma 747	sters Coverage Corp. / Chestnut Ridge Road			PHONE (A/C, No, E-MAIL	_{Ext):} (845) 3 s:	52-9100	FAX (A/C, No):	(845)	352-9104
СП	estnut Ridge, NY 10977			ADDRES	3:				NAIC #
				INCLOSE	Traveler	s Property C	Casualty Company of An	nerica	25674
INC	URED						of America		25674
						National In			
	Vector Media LLC 708 Third Avenue,14 Fl.			INSUREI					
	New York, NY 10017			INSUREI					
	·			INSURE					
cr	VERAGES CER	TIFICAT	E NUMBER:				REVISION NUMBER:		
-	THE IS TO CERTIEN THAT THE POLICIE	S OF IN	SURANCE LISTED BELOW	HAVE BE	EN ISSUED	TO THE INSU	RED NAMED ABOVE FOR 1	THE PO	LICY PERIOD
- 1	NDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY R ERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH	EQUIREM	ENT, TERM OR CONDITIO THE INSURANCE AFFOR	on of a Rded by E been r	NY CONTRAI THE POLICI EDUCED BY	CT OR OTHEF	R DOCUMENT WITH RESPI ED HEREIN IS SUBJECT 1		WHICH THIS
IN SI		ADDL SUB	X		POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMI	rs	
	GENERAL LIABILITY						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	1,000,000
A			P6303751P333TCT12		1/2/2012	1/2/2013	PREMISES (Ea occurrence) MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ \$	100,000 5,000
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR						PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	s	1,000,000
							GENERAL AGGREGATE	s	2,000,000
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$	2,000,000
								\$	
	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY				41010040	4/0/004.9	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	5 5	1,000,000
B	X ANY AUTO		BA1869X76012CAG		1/2/2012	1/2/2013	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	<u> </u>	
	ALL OWNED AUTOS AUTOS NON-OWNED						BODILY INJURY (Per accident) PROPERTY DAMAGE	s	
	HIRED AUTOS						(Per accident)	s	
	X UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	10,000,000
A	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE		PCUP5427P577TIL12		1/2/2012	1/2/2013	AGGREGATE	\$	
•••	DED X RETENTIONS 10,000	1						5	10,000,000
	WORKERS COMPENSATION						WC STATU- TORY LIMITS ER	·	
	AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY	N/A		-			E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	5	4
	OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?						E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	5	
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	5	
С	Professional Liabili		TBD		10/9/2012	10/9/2013	Prof Liability		1,000,000
Cer	SCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHIC tificate holder as additonal insured AIM/ tificate Holder is listed as an additional uable Papers is covered with a limit of \$	A as law v insured w	vill allow.			s required)			
CE	RTIFICATE HOLDER			CANC	ELLATION				
	City of Chicago Department of Procurement	Services	ì	THE	EXPIRATIO	N DATE TH	ESCRIBED POLICIES BE C HEREOF, NOTICE WILL CY PROVISIONS.	BE DE	LED BEFORE :LIVERED IN
	City Hall, Room 403 121 North La Salie Street Chicago, IL 60602			AUTHO					

ACORD

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

EXHIBIT 6

LIST OF KEY PERSONNEL

Consultant has offices in Chicago, among other locations, and will be committing its advertising team to the successful operation of the BigBelly program. In addition to the sales and operations team members, Consultant's project manager for this program will be Chad Silver.

EXHIBIT 7 SAMPLE ADVERTISEMENT

